

NCFE CACHE Level 3 Technical Occupational Entry in Senior Healthcare Support (Diploma) QN: 610/3988/3



Qualification Specification

Qualification summary

Qualification title	NCFE CACHE Level 3 Technical Occupational Entry in Senior Healthcare Support (Diploma)			
Ofqual qualification number (QN)	610/3988/3			
Guided learning hours (GLH)	491			
Total qualification time (TQT)	830			
Credit value	83			
Minimum age	19			
Qualification purpose	 This qualification is designed to provide learners with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to develop competence as a senior healthcare support worker in a range of healthcare support settings. The qualification is formed of mandatory and optional units. The mandator units cover core competencies while the optional units allow learners to choose from a variety of specialist areas to tailor the qualification to their needs and interests, and to reflect the context of their work. 			
	The qualification will provide employers with reliable evidence of a learner's attainment against occupational standard knowledge, skills and behaviours (KSBs) which form the minimum requirements for entry into the occupation.			
	The content of this qualification aligns with the KSBs required for the Senior Healthcare Support Worker occupational standard.			
	The content is applicable to a variety of roles and aligns with the options the occupational standard:			
	 Adult Nursing Support Maternity Support Theatre Support Mental Health Support Children and Young People Support Allied Health Profession Therapy Support 			
Grading	The qualification is designed to form an engaging, flexible and (typically) core element of an adult learner's course of study. Achieved/not yet achieved			
Assessment method	Internally assessed and externally quality assured portfolio of evidence.			
	 A range of sample assessment materials (SAMs) have been developed and should be used as examples to guide centres to: directly target and assess all the learning outcomes and assessment criteria within the mandatory units to demonstrate underpinning knowledge and skills 			



	 holistically assess the learning outcomes and assessment criteria attributed to the chosen optional pathway, where applicable
	Please note the mandatory assessment for DHCS 14 Study skills for senior healthcare support workers (H/651/0783) must include evidence of a piece of extended writing or a project.
Work/industry placement experience	The learner must be working, volunteering or on practical placement in an appropriate setting to be able to meet the assessment requirements of this qualification.
Occupational	This qualification is mapped against the following occupational standard:
standards	• ST0217: Senior Healthcare Support Worker (Level 3) Version 1.4
	A mapping document is available on the qualification's page on the NCFE website.
Regulation information	This is a regulated qualification. The regulated number for this qualification is 610/3988/3.
Funding	This qualification may be eligible for funding. For further guidance on funding, please contact your local funding provider.

Contents

Qualification summary	2
Section 1: introduction	6
Aims and objectives Support Handbook Guidance for entry and registration Achieving this qualification Optional pathways within this qualification Age ranges covered by the qualification Progression Progression to higher-level studies Resource requirements Realistic work environment (RWE) requirement/recommendation Work/industry placement experience How the qualification is assessed Internal assessment	6 6 7 8 8 8 9 9 9 9 10
Section 2: unit content and assessment guidance	12
 DHCS 1 Effective communication in care settings (R/651/0741) DHCS 2 Promote effective handling of information in care settings (Y/651/0743) DHCS 3 Promote personal development in care settings (D/651/0745) DHCS 4 Person-centred practice, choice and independence (J/651/0748) DHCS 5 Promote equality and inclusion in care settings (R/651/0750) DHCS 6 Promote health, safety and wellbeing in care settings (Y/651/0752) DHCS 7 Responsibilities of a senior healthcare support worker (D/651/0754) DHCS 8 Duty of care in care settings (H/651/0756) DHCS 9 Safeguarding and protection in care settings (L/651/0759) DHCS 10 Maintain infection prevention and control in a care setting (H/651/0774) DHCS 11 Cleaning, decontamination and waste management (L/651/0777) DHCS 12 Understand mental ill health (A/651/0780) DHCS 13 Communicate with individuals about promoting their health and wellbeing (F/651/0782) DHCS 14 Study skills for senior healthcare support workers (H/651/0783) DHCS 15 Maintaining quality standards in the health sector (J/651/0784) DHCS 18 Contribute to monitoring the health sector (K/651/0785) DHCS 18 Contribute to monitoring the health of individuals affected by health conditions (M/651/0787) DHCS 19 Undertake physiological measurements (R/651/0788) NCFE assessment strategy 	13 17 19 21 25 27 30 33 35 39 42 44 46 852 54 56 58 60 63
Section 3: explanation of terms	64
Section 4: support	66
Support materials Other support materials Reproduction of this document	66 66 66
Contact us	67
Appendix A: units	68
Mandatory units	68

	5
Optional units	70
Change history record	91

Section 1: introduction

Centres must ensure they are using the most recent version of the Qualification Specification on the NCFE website.

Aims and objectives

This qualification aligns with knowledge, skills and behaviours in the Senior Healthcare Support Worker occupational standard.

This qualification aims to:

- focus on the study of healthcare support
- enable entry to the associated occupation, providing entry competence (further learning may be required in the workplace to reach full occupational competence)
- offer breadth and depth of study, incorporating a key core of knowledge
- provide opportunities to acquire a number of practical and technical skills

The objectives of this qualification are to:

- provide learners with the knowledge, understanding and skills required to work in a range of healthcare support settings
- support progression to employment and/or further study

The optional units have been categorised based on the options within the occupational standard (each option has its own optional unit specification that can be found on the NCFE website)

- Adult Nursing Support
- Maternity Support
- Theatre Support
- Mental Health Support
- Children And Young People Support
- Allied Health Profession Therapy Support

Support Handbook

This Qualification Specification must be used alongside the mandatory Support Handbook, which can be found on the NCFE website. This contains additional supporting information to help with planning, delivery and assessment.

This Qualification Specification contains all the qualification-specific information you will need that is not covered in the Support Handbook.

Guidance for entry and registration

This qualification is designed for those who wish to work or are already working in healthcare settings in England, such as in a hospital, as part of a community team, in a day case unit, birthing centre, individuals' homes, operating theatres, nursing or care homes, hospices and in general practice.



7

It may also be useful to learners studying qualifications in health and social care or a related subject area. The units within this qualification can also be a basis for continuing professional development in the learner's chosen field.

Registration is at the discretion of the centre in accordance with equality legislation and should be made on the Portal.

There are no specific prior skills/knowledge a learner must have for this qualification. However, learners may find it helpful if they have already achieved a level 2 qualification in a related subject area such as health and social care.

Centres are responsible for ensuring that all learners are capable of achieving the learning outcomes (LOs) and complying with the relevant literacy, numeracy and health and safety requirements.

Learners registered on this qualification should not undertake another qualification at the same level, or with the same/a similar title, as duplication of learning may affect funding eligibility.

Achieving this qualification

To be awarded this qualification, learners are required to successfully achieve a minimum of **83 credits**. Learners must achieve **63 credits** from the 19 mandatory units and a minimum of **20 credits** from the 151 optional units.

At least 58 of the credits must be achieved at level 3 or above.

Please refer to the list of units in appendix A or the unit summaries in section 2 for further information.

To achieve this qualification, learners must successfully demonstrate their achievement of all LOs of the units as detailed in this Qualification Specification and selected optional units chosen from the relevant optional unit specification (selecting units from more than one of the optional pathways is acceptable). A partial certificate may be requested for learners who do not achieve their full qualification but have achieved at least one whole unit; partial achievement certificate fees can be found in the Fees and Pricing document on the NCFE website.

The Senior Healthcare Support Worker occupational standard is split into six pathways. Our optional unit specifications have been split out according to these pathways. Appendix A sets out the units contained within each optional unit specification to support unit selection as applicable to the learners' role/employment. For each pathway, we have also included a list of recommended units which will demonstrate full alignment to the knowledge, skills and behaviours (KSBs) of the Senior Healthcare Support Worker occupational standard. Each unit specification contains units which are recommended for each pathway. NCFE has not specified which units learners must take for each pathway as units may be applicable across multiple pathways and have been designed to allow for contextualisation across specialist areas. For example, units which sit within the Adult Nursing Support optional unit specification have been designed to be able to be contextualised and applicable to Children and Young People Support and Maternity Support pathways.

Learners are issued with a transcript of the units they have successfully completed at certification. This document can be used to support employers' understanding of what a learner has achieved.



8

Optional pathways within this qualification

When registering learners, centres should use the qualification number (QN), there are no separate pathway codes. The optional pathways available within this qualification are:

- Adult Nursing Support
- Maternity Support
- Theatre Support
- Mental Health Support
- Children and Young People Support
- Allied Health Profession Therapy Support

Further information on fees can be found on the Fees and Pricing document on the NCFE website.

Age ranges covered by the qualification

This qualification covers an age range from neonates to adults, including infants, and children and young people.

Progression

Learners who achieve this qualification could progress to the following:

- employment:
 - o senior healthcare support worker
 - community support worker
 - senior healthcare assistant
 - maternity support worker
 - theatre assistant
 - mental health support worker
 - o children and young people support worker
 - o therapy assistant
 - o rehabilitation assistant
 - o enablement worker
- further education
- higher education

Progression to higher-level studies

Level 3 qualifications can support progression to higher-level study, which requires knowledge and skills different from those gained at levels 1 and 2. Level 3 qualifications enable learners to:

- apply factual, procedural and theoretical subject knowledge
- use relevant knowledge and methods to address complex, non-routine problems
- interpret and evaluate relevant information and ideas
- understand the nature of the area of study or work
- demonstrate an awareness of different perspectives and approaches
- identify, select and use appropriate cognitive and practical skills
- use appropriate research to inform actions
- review and evaluate the effectiveness of their own methods

Resource requirements

Centres must ensure learners have access to suitable resources to enable them to cover all the appropriate learning outcomes.

The following documents are mandatory reading for any centre involved in the delivery, assessment and administration of this qualification:

- Skills for Health assessment principles
- Skills for Care and Development Assessment Principles

Realistic work environment (RWE) requirement/recommendation

The assessment of competence-based criteria should ideally be conducted within the workplace. However, in instances where this is not feasible, learners can be assessed in a realistic work environment (RWE) designed to replicate real work settings.

It is essential for organisations utilising an RWE to ensure it accurately reflects current and authentic work environments. By doing so, employers can be confident that competence demonstrated by a learner in an RWE will be translated into successful performance in employment.

In establishing an RWE, the following factors should be considered.

The work situation being represented is relevant to the competence requirements being assessed:

- the work situation should closely resemble the relevant setting
- equipment and resources that replicate the work situation must be current and available for use to
 ensure that assessment requirements can be met
- time constraints, resource access and information availability should mirror real conditions

The learner's work activities reflect those found in the work environment being represented, for example:

- interaction with colleagues and others should reflect expected communication approaches
- tasks performed must be completed to an acceptable timescale
- learners must be able to achieve a realistic volume of work as would be expected in the work situation being represented
- learners operate professionally with clear understanding of their work activities and responsibilities
- feedback from colleagues and others (for example customers, service users) is maintained and acted upon
- account must be taken of any legislation, regulations or standard procedures that would be followed in the workplace

Work/industry placement experience

The learner must be working, volunteering or on practical placement in an appropriate setting to be able to meet the assessment requirements of this qualification.



How the qualification is assessed

Assessment is the process of measuring a learner's skill, knowledge and understanding against the standards set in a qualification.

This qualification is internally assessed and externally quality assured.

The assessment consists of one component:

• an internally assessed portfolio of evidence, which is assessed by centre staff and externally quality assured by NCFE (internal quality assurance must still be completed by the centre as usual)

Learners must be successful in this component to gain the Level 3 Technical Occupational Entry in Senior Healthcare Support (Diploma).

Learners who are not successful can resubmit work within the registration period; however, a charge may apply in cases where additional external quality assurance visits are required.

Please note the mandatory assessment for DHCS 14 Study skills for senior healthcare support workers (H/651/0783) must provide evidence of a piece of extended writing or a project.

This qualification must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

The Level 3 Technical Occupational Entry in Senior Healthcare Support (Diploma) is a competencebased qualification (CBQ).

A CBQ may be based on an occupational standard as identified in the qualification summary table at the beginning of this specification which requires learners to demonstrate the skills and knowledge required to work in a specific industry. A CBQ must be assessed in the workplace or in an RWE in accordance with the relevant assessment strategy. For further information on the strategy, please visit the qualification's page on the NCFE website.

Learners who are not successful can resubmit work within the registration period; however, a charge may apply in cases where additional external quality assurance visits are required.

All the evidence generated by the learner will be assessed against the standards expected of a level 3 learner for each LO.

Unless otherwise stated in this specification, all learners taking this qualification must be assessed in English and all assessment evidence presented for external quality assurance must be in English.

Internal assessment

Each learner must create a portfolio of evidence generated from appropriate assessment tasks to demonstrate achievement of all the LOs associated with each unit. On completion of each unit, learners must declare that the work produced is their own and the assessor must countersign this.

If a centre needs to create their own internal assessment tasks, there are four essential elements in the production of successful centre-based assessment tasks; these are:

• ensuring the assessment tasks are meaningful with clear, assessable outcomes



11

- appropriate coverage of the content, LOs or assessment criteria (AC)
- having a valid and engaging context or scenario
- including sufficient opportunities for stretch and challenge for higher attainers

Please refer to the Skills for Health assessment principles for further information. This can be found on the qualification's page on the NCFE website.

Assessment guidance is provided for each unit. Assessors can use other methods of assessment as long as they are valid and reliable and maintain the integrity of the assessment and of the standards required of this qualification.

Section 2: unit content and assessment guidance

This section provides details of the structure and content of this qualification.

The types of evidence listed are for guidance purposes only. Within learners' portfolios, other types of evidence are acceptable if all learning outcomes (LOs) are covered, and if the evidence generated can be internally and externally quality assured. For approval of methods of internal assessment other than portfolio building, please contact your external quality assurer (EQA).

The explanation of terms explains how the terms used in the unit content are applied to this qualification. This can be found in section 3.

DHCS 1 Effective communication in care settings (R/651/0741)

Unit summary						
The aim of this unit	t is to ensure that the	learner understands	different strategie	es and techniques used		
to communicate eff	ectively and will be ab	ble to apply them in p	ractice. Learners	will understand barriers		
to effective comm	unication and how the	ey can be overcome.	They should be a	aware of the role of an		
	advocate in supporting individuals' communication needs.					
Assessment						
This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.						
Mandatory	Mandatory Achieved/not yet Level 3 3 credits 26 GLH					
	achieved					

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs)	The learner can:
The learner will:	
1. Understand why	1.1 Identify different reasons people communicate
effective communication is important in the work	1.2 Analyse how communication affects relationships in the work setting
setting	1.3 Analyse how communication skills can be used to manage complex, sensitive, abusive and difficult situations
	1.4 Explain the importance of maintaining open and honest communication
	1.5 Identify how to access extra support or services to enable effective communication with and between individuals
2. Understand the variety in people's	2.1 Describe the range of communication styles , methods and skills available
communication needs and preferences	2.2 Explain how people may use and/or interpret communication methods and styles in different ways
	2.3 Identify factors to consider when promoting effective communication
	2.4 Explain how digital and other technologies can be used to promote and enhance communication between self and others
	2.5 Identify barriers that may be present when communicating with others
	2.6 Analyse the impact of poor or inappropriate communication practices
3. Be able to communicate	3.1 Demonstrate a range of effective communication methods and skills
effectively with others	3.2 Apply communication skills appropriately in relation to message and audience for maximum impact
	3.3 Use communication skills to build relationships
	3.4 Identify and overcome barriers to communication with a range of people
4. Be able to meet the communication and	4.1 Establish the communication and language needs, wishes and preferences of individuals to maximise the quality of interaction
language needs, wishes and preferences of	4.2 Demonstrate a range of communication styles, methods and skills to meet individuals' needs
individuals	4.3 Respond to an individual's reactions when communicating
	4.4 Demonstrate professionalism when using a variety of communication methods

Learning outcomes (LOs) The learner will:	Assessment criteria (AC) The learner can:
5. Understand the role of independent advocacy	5.1 Explain the purpose and principles of independent advocacy
services in supporting individuals to communicate their	5.2 Explain when to offer support to individuals to access an advocate
wishes, needs and preferences	5.3 Explain how to support individuals to access advocacy services
6. Understand	6.1 Explain the meaning of the term 'confidentiality'
confidentiality in care settings	6.2 Explain the importance of maintaining confidentiality when communicating with others
	6.3 Give examples to illustrate when and why confidentiality may need to be breached
	6.4 Analyse the potential tension between maintaining an individual's confidentiality and disclosing concerns

1. Understand why effective communication is important in the work setting

1.2 Work setting could include:

- one specific location
- a range of locations depending on the context of the learner's' role

1.5 Services could include:

- communication
- translation services
- interpretation services
- speech and language services
- advocacy services

1.5 Individuals:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

2. Understand the variety in people's communication needs and preferences

2.1 Communication styles, methods and skills must include:

- verbal words, voice, tone, pitch, spoken and written
- non-verbal body language, proximity, eye contact, touch, gestures, behaviour
- additional methods to support communication signs, symbols and pictures, objects of reference
- face-to-face communication (physically together or online), phone calls, email, letters, reports, text
 messages, the use of digital technology and technological aids, social networks, presentations
- active listening skills including paraphrasing, reflecting, summarising, reframing and providing encouragement
- interpretation of non-verbal communication
- ability to use silence to provide space and support

2.4 Others could include:

- individuals accessing care and support services
- carers, loved ones, family, friends of those accessing care and support services
- colleagues and peers
- managers and supervisors
- professionals from other services
- visitors to the work setting
- members of the community
- volunteers
- 2.5 Barriers could include:
- environment
- time
- own physical, emotional or psychological state
- physical, emotional or psychological state of others
- own skills, abilities or confidence
- own or others' prejudices
- conflict
- 2.6 Poor or inappropriate communication practices could include:
- patronising individuals
- not listening to individuals
- not making time to communicate effectively
- not respecting individuals' communication needs, wishes, preferences or strengths
- using communication skills to control or take ownership of an interaction
- interrupting or talking over someone
- offering inappropriate or unsolicited advice
- placating an individual
- 4. Be able to meet the communication and language needs, wishes and preferences of individuals
- 4.1 Preferences could include:
- experiences
- desires
- beliefs
- values
- culture
- aspirations

Preferences may change over time.

Delivery and assessment guidance

AC1.2 Analyse how communication affects relationships at work, both positively and negatively, and consider how it can impact on the effectiveness of a team, for example, considering Tuckman's group development theory.

Delivery and assessment guidance

AC1.4 Learners should be able to identify ways of using effective verbal and non-verbal communication to manage challenging situations.

For example, being able to identify:

- different behaviour types
- where conflict at work comes from
- own approach to handling conflict
- emotional triggers and how to handle them more effectively
- key skills needed to resolve the situation
- strategies and practices for handling these situations

LO6 Learners should be aware of policies and procedures related to confidentiality and data protection.

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO3 and LO4 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

• SCDHSC0031

DHCS 2 Promote effective handling of information in care settings (Y/651/0743)

			Unit summary		
This unit is aimed at those working in a wide range of settings. It covers the knowledge and skills needed to implement and promote good practice in recording, sharing, storing and accessing information.					
			Assessment		
	This	init is interna	Ily assessed via a po	ortfolio of evidence	
Mandatory		ed/not yet	Level 3	2 credits	12 GLH
mandatory	achiev				
					I
Learning outcome (LOs) The learner will:	S	Assessme The learner ca	nt criteria (AC) ^{an:}		
1. Understand requirements for handling informat care settings	ion in	 1.1 Identify legislation and codes of practice that relate to handling information in care settings 1.2 Summarise the main points of legal requirements and codes of practice for handling information in care settings 1.3 Describe how to ensure data and cyber security is maintained in care services when using: electronic information systems manual systems 1.4 Describe how to support others to keep information secure 1.5 Explain what is considered a 'data breach' when handling information both electronically and manually 1.6 Describe the role of the Caldicott Guardian in relation to a data 			
2. Be able to implen good practice in handling informat		breach within care settings 2.1 Ensure data security is maintained when storing and accessing information 2.2 Maintain and promote confidentiality in day-to-day communication 2.3 Maintain records that are up to date, complete, accurate and legible			
3. Be able to support others to handle information	rt	3.1 Support others to understand the need for secure handling of information3.2 Support others to understand and contribute to records			
4. Be able to suppo processes within role and responsi	own	4.1 Support audit processes in line with own role and responsibilities			

Rai	nge
1.	Understand requirements for handling information in care settings
1.1	Care settings could include:
•	adult and children and young people's health settings
•	adult care settings
2.	Be able to implement good practice in handling information
2.1	Information must include:

- electronic systems
- manual systems

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO2, LO3 and LO4 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

• SCDHSC0031

DHCS 3 Promote personal development in care settings (D/651/0745)

Unit summary					
This unit is about	This unit is about promoting personal development in care settings. This includes being able to reflect				
0	on own practice and use learning opportunities to develop own practice.				
	Assessment				
	This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.				
Mandatory Achieved/not yet Level 3 3 credits 10 GLH					

Learning outcomes (LOs)	Assessment criteria (AC) The learner can:
The learner will:	
1. Understand what is	1.1 Describe the duties and responsibilities of own work role
required for competence in own work role	1.2 Explain expectations about own work role as expressed in relevant standards
	1.3 Describe how to work effectively with others
2. Be able to reflect on	2.1 Explain the principles of reflective practice
practice	2.2 Explain the importance of reflective practice in continuously improving the quality of service provided
	2.3 Reflect on practice to improve the quality of the service provided
3. Be able to evaluate own performance	3.1 Evaluate own knowledge, performance and understanding against relevant standards
	3.2 Use feedback to evaluate own performance and inform development
4. Be able to agree a personal development	4.1 Identify sources of support for planning and reviewing own development
plan	4.2 Participate in appraisal to support professional development
	4.3 Work with others to review and prioritise own learning needs, professional interests and development opportunities
	4.4 Work with others to agree own personal development plan
5. Be able to use learning	5.1 Evaluate how learning activities have affected practice
opportunities and	5.2 Explain how reflective practice has led to improved ways of working
reflective practice to	5.3 Explain why continuing professional development (CPD) is
contribute to personal	important
development	5.4 Record progress in relation to personal development

Range

1. Understand what is required for competence in own work role

- **1.2 Standards** could include:
- codes of practice
- regulations
- minimum standards
- National Occupational Standards
- legislation

1.3 Others could include:

- team members
- other colleagues

- those who use or commission their own health or social care services
- families, carers and advocates
- 4. Be able to agree a personal development plan
- 4.1 Sources of support could include
- formal support
- informal support
- supervision
- appraisal
- within the organisation
- beyond the organisation

4.2 Appraisal:

This could be evidenced during formal supervision, which will happen more regularly than an annual appraisal.

4.4 Personal development plan:

This may have a different name but will record information such as agreed objectives for development, proposed activities to meet objectives, and timescales for review.

Be able to use learning opportunities and reflective practice to contribute to personal development
 Sontinuing professional development (CPD):

Refers to the process of tracking and documenting the skills, knowledge and experience that the learner gains both formally and informally as they work, beyond any initial training. It is a record of what the learner experiences, learns and then applies.

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO2, LO3, LO4 and LO5 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

- SCDHSC0033
- SFHGEN12
- SFHGEN13

DHCS 4 Person-centred practice, choice and independence (J/651/0748)

Unit summary					
	This unit is aimed at those working in a wide range of adult care settings. It provides the learner with				
the knowledg	e and skills required	to implement and pro	omote person-centred	l approaches.	
	Assessment				
	This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.				
Mandatory Achieved/not yet Level 3 6 credits 39 GLH					
	achieved				

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs)	The learner can:
The learner will:	
1. Understand the	1.1 Explain how person-centred values can be applied in a range of
application of person-	situations
centred practices in care	1.2 Describe ways to build relationships with individuals effectively
settings	1.3 Explain how and why person-centred values and strength-based
	approaches must influence all aspects of care work
	1.4 Describe how care plans and other resources can be used to
	apply:
	person-centred values
	 strength-based approaches
	1.5 Evaluate how active participation of individuals and others in care
	planning promotes person-centred values and strength-based
	approaches when:
	 meeting an individual's holistic needs
	planning for their futures
	1.6 Explain how to collate feedback to support delivery of person-
	centred care in line with roles and responsibilities
	1.7 Describe how to support individuals to question or challenge
	decisions made about them by others
2. Understand the	2.1 Identify people who may be important to individuals and different
importance of	relationships, including intimate or sexual relationships
individuals' relationships	2.2 Analyse the impact maintaining and building relationships can have
	on individuals
	2.3 Describe own role in supporting individuals to maintain and build
	relationships
3. Be able to apply person-	3.1 Work with an individual and others to establish and understand the
centred approaches	individual's history, preferences, wishes, strengths and needs
	3.2 Work with individuals to identify how they want to actively participate
	in their care and support, taking into account their history,
	preferences, wishes, strengths and needs
	3.3 Respond to individuals' changing needs or preferences and adapt
	actions and approaches accordingly
	3.4 Demonstrate respect for individuals' lifestyle, choices and
	relationships
	3.5 Demonstrate ways to promote understanding and application of
	active participation to others

Learning outcomes (LOs) The learner will:	Assessment criteria (AC) The learner can:
4. Be able to promote individuals' rights to make choices	 4.1 Support individuals to make informed choices and decisions 4.2 Establish valid consent when providing care and support 4.3 Use support mechanisms and guidance to support the individual's right to make choices 4.4 Work with individuals to manage risk in a way that maintains and promotes the individual's right to make choices
5. Be able to promote individuals' independence	 5.1 Involve individuals in their care and support 5.2 Support individuals to recognise their strengths and their abilities to gain confidence to self-care 5.3 Identify a range of technologies that can support or maintain individuals' independence
6. Understand the role of risk assessments in promoting person- centred approaches, choice and independence	 6.1 Explain how risk assessments can be used to promote and enable individuals' choice, independence and right to take risks 6.2 Compare the different risk assessment methods that are used in different situations and own role within these 6.3 Explain the importance of reviewing and updating individuals' risk assessments 6.4 Describe when risk assessments should be reviewed and updated
	and who should be involved in the process

1. Understand the application of person-centred practices in care settings

- **1.1 Person-centred values** could include:
- individuality
- rights
- choice
- privacy
- independence
- dignity
- respect
- partnership

1.2 Relationships:

Learners should consider the range of relationships important to individuals they are supporting. Consideration should go beyond immediate family and next of kin, and may include partners/spouses, extended family, friends, pets, neighbours, people in the community and other professionals. Learners should also take into consideration intimacy, sexuality and sexual relationships.

1.2 Individuals:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

1.3 Strength-based approaches:

Sometimes referred to as 'asset-based approaches'. This approach focuses on individuals' strengths/resources, building on their abilities to maintain their wellbeing and independence.

1.4 Care plans:

May be known by other names in different settings (for example, support plan, individual plan). It is a document in which day-to-day requirements and preferences for care and support are detailed and accessible to those involved in their care and support. Learners should consider their own role in using care plans when providing person-centred care, as well as how care plans are used to create and enable person-centred care. They should demonstrate understanding of how individual needs, wishes and preferences are reflected within the care plan. In addition, they should demonstrate awareness of people involved in creating a care plan, such as the individual and those important to them, as well as professionals, and how the care plan is reviewed to ensure it continues to reflect the individual's aspirations.

1.4 Other resources could include:

- one-page profiles
- advance care plans (ACP)
- assessment from other organisations
- information from other people important to the individual

1.5 Active participation:

A way of working that recognises an individual's right to participate in the activities and relationships of everyday life as independently as possible; the individual is regarded as an active partner in their own care or support, rather than a passive recipient.

1.5 Planning for their futures could include:

- living arrangements
- health and wellbeing
- relationships
- education or employment
- end-of-life care
- 3. Be able to apply person-centred approaches
- 3.1 Others could include:
- team members
- other colleagues
- those who use or commission their own health or social care services
- families, carers and advocates

3.1 History, preferences, wishes, strengths and needs:

These may be based on experiences, desires, values, beliefs or culture, and may change over time **4.** Be able to promote individuals' rights to make choices

4.2 Valid consent

Must be in line with agreed UK/country definition and could include:

- the individual must have the mental capacity to make the decision
- the individual must have sufficient unbiased information to make an informed choice
- the individual must not be pressured into making a decision and must give consent freely
- **5.** Be able to promote individuals' independence
- 5.3 Technologies:

To include assistive technology and/or digital technology.

- **6.** Understand the role of risk assessments in promoting person-centred approaches, choice and independence
- 6.2 Risk assessment methods:

In line with organisational policies, procedures and practices.

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO3, LO4 and LO5 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

- SCDHSC0035
- SCDHSC0332
- SCDHSC0350
- SCDHSC0034
- SCDHSC3111
- SFHGEN12

DHCS 5 Promote equality and inclusion in care settings (R/651/0750)

Unit summary					
This unit is aim	This unit is aimed at those who work in a wide range of care settings. The unit covers the concepts of				
equality, diversity and inclusion that are fundamental to such roles.					
Assessment					
	This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.				
Mandatory Achieved/not yet achieved Level 3 3 credits 22 GLH					

Learning outcomes	Accompany oritoria (AC)				
Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC) The learner can:				
(LOs)					
The learner will:					
1. Understand the	1.1 Explain the principles of:				
importance of diversity,	diversity				
equality and inclusion	equality				
	inclusion				
	discrimination				
	1.2 Describe the effects of discrimination				
	1.3 Explain how legislation, policy and codes of practice relating to				
	equality, diversity and discrimination apply to own work role				
	1.4 Explain how inclusive practice promotes equality and supports				
	diversity				
	1.5 Explain the meaning of consent and the importance of gaining				
	consent in your practice				
2. Be able to work in an	2.1 Plan interactions that are inclusive to different needs				
inclusive way	2.2 Communicate with individuals regarding their needs and wishes				
	2.3 Work in partnership with others to ensure that individuals are able to				
	access opportunities in line with their needs and wishes				
3. Be able to promote	3.1 Work with individuals in a way that respects their beliefs, culture,				
diversity, equality and	quality and values and preferences				
inclusion	3.2 Support others to promote equality and rights				
	3.3 Describe how to challenge discrimination in a way that promotes				
	change				

Ra	nge		
1.	Understand the importance of diversity, equality and inclusion		
1.2	Effects could include the effects on:		
•	the individual		
•	families or friends of the individual		
•	those who inflict discrimination		
•	wider society		
2.	Be able to work in an inclusive way		
2.1	Interactions could include:		
•	activities		
•	outings		
•	treatment		
•	meetings		



2.2 Individuals:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

2.3 Others could include:

- team members
- other colleagues
- those who use or commission their own health or social care services
- families, carers and advocates
- outside services and organisations
- 3. Be able to promote diversity, equality and inclusion
- 3.1 Preferences could include:
- experiences
- desires
- personal goals
- aspirations
- wishes

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO2 and LO3 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

• SCDHSC3111

DHCS 6 Promote health, safety and wellbeing in care settings (Y/651/0752)

	Unit summary				
This unit is aimed at those working in a wide range of settings. It provides the learner with the knowledge and skills required to promote and implement health, safety and wellbeing in their work					
	setting.				
Assessment					
This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.					
Mandatory Achieved/not yet Level 3 6 credits 45 GLH					

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs)	The learner can:
The learner will:	
1. Understand own	1.1 Identify legislation relating to health and safety in a care setting
responsibilities, and the	1.2 Explain the main points of health and safety policies and
responsibilities of others,	procedures agreed with the employer
relating to health and	1.3 Analyse the main health and safety responsibilities of:
safety	• self
	the employer or manager
	others in the work setting
	1.4 Identify specific tasks in the work setting that should not be carried
	out without special training
2. Be able to carry out own	2.1 Use policies and procedures or other agreed ways of working that
responsibilities for health	relate to health and safety
and safety	2.2 Monitor potential health and safety risks
	2.3 Use risk assessment in relation to health and safety
	2.4 Minimise potential risks and hazards
	2.5 Access additional support or information relating to health and safety
	2.6 Support others' understanding of health and safety and follow agreed
	safe practices
3. Understand procedures	3.1 Describe different types of accidents and sudden illness that may
for responding to	occur in own work setting
accidents and sudden	3.2 Explain procedures to be followed if an accident or sudden illness
illness	does occur
4. Be able to reduce the	4.1 Describe the causes and spread of infection
spread of infection	4.2 Demonstrate the use of personal protective equipment (PPE)
	4.3 Wash hands using the recommended method
	4.4 Demonstrate ways to ensure that own health and hygiene do not
	pose a risk to an individual or to others at work
	4.5 Explain own role in supporting others to follow practices that reduce
	the spread of infection
5. Be able to move and	5.1 Explain main points of legislation that relate to moving and handling
handle equipment and other objects safely	5.2 Explain principles for safe moving and handling
	5.3 Move and handle equipment and other objects safely
	1



Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)				
(LOs)	The learner can:				
The learner will:					
6. Be able to handle	6.1 Describe types of hazardous substances that may be found in the				
hazardous substances	work setting				
and materials	6.2 Use safe practices when:				
	 storing hazardous substances and materials 				
	 using hazardous substances and materials 				
	 disposing of hazardous substances and materials 				
7. Be able to promote fire	7.1 Describe practices that prevent fires from:				
safety in the work setting	starting				
	spreading				
	7.2 Demonstrate measures that prevent fires from starting7.3 Explain emergency procedures to be followed in the event of a fire				
	the work setting				
	7.4 Ensure clear evacuation routes are maintained at all times				
8. Be able to implement	8.1 Follow agreed procedures for checking the identity of anyone				
security measures in the	requesting access to:				
work setting	premises				
	information				
	8.2 Use measures to protect own security and the security of others in				
	the work setting				
	8.3 Explain the importance of ensuring that others are aware of own				
	whereabouts				
9. Know how to manage	9.1 Describe common signs and indicators of stress in self and others				
stress	9.2 Explain factors that can trigger stress				
	9.3 Compare strategies for managing stress in self and others				
	9.4 Explain how to access sources of support				

1. Understand own responsibilities, and the responsibilities of others, relating to health and safety

1.1 Care setting could include:

- adult and children and young people's health settings
- adult care settings

1.2 Policies and procedures:

This could include other agreed ways of working as well as formal policies and procedures.

1.3 Others could include:

- team members
- other colleagues
- those who use or commission their own health or social care services
- families, carers and advocates



1.3 Work setting could include:

- one specific location
- a range of locations, depending on the context of a particular work role

1.4 Tasks could include:

- use of equipment
- first aid
- medication
- healthcare procedures
- food handling and preparation

4. Be able to reduce the spread of infection

4.2 Use of personal protective equipment (PPE):

The learner must know the different types of PPE and how to use PPE correctly and appropriately in their work environment. Appropriate use may, in some cases, mean after consideration PPE is not required.

9. Know how to manage stress

9.1 Stress:

Can have positive, as well as negative, effects on a person. In this context, we refer to the negative impacts of stress.

9.4 Sources of support could include:

- formal support
- informal support
- supervision
- appraisal
- within the organisation
- beyond the organisation

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO2, LO4, LO5, LO6, LO7 and LO8 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

- SCDHSC0032
- SFHIPC2
- SFHIPC4
- SFHIPC6

DHCS 7 Responsibilities of a senior healthcare support worker (D/651/0754)

Unit summary					
This unit is ai	This unit is aimed at those working in a wide range of settings. It provides the learner with the				
knowledge and sl	knowledge and skills required to understand the nature of working relationships, work in ways that are				
	agreed with the employer and work in partnership with others.				
Assessment					
	This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.				
Mandatory Achieved/not yet Level 3 3 credits 22 GLH					
	achieved				

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs)	The learner can:
The learner will:	
1. Understand agreed	1.1 Summarise the current legislation, national guidelines, policies,
ways of working	protocols and good practice guidelines that inform own role
	1.2 Explain:
	 what is meant by the term 'delegated healthcare task'
	 who might delegate a healthcare task and why
	1.3 Explain own role in quality assurance processes and promoting
	positive experiences for individuals accessing healthcare
	1.4 Describe escalation and reporting processes when delegated
	healthcare tasks are outside limits of own knowledge and skills
2. Understand working	2.1 Explain how a working relationship is different from a personal
relationships in	relationship
healthcare settings	2.2 Describe different working relationships in healthcare settings
_	2.3 Explain the different skills and approaches used when:
	partnership working
	 resolving conflicts in relationships and partnerships
	2.4 Explain how and when to access support and advice about:
	partnership working
	 resolving conflicts in relationships and partnerships
3. Be able to follow agreed	3.1 Explain why it is important to adhere to the agreed scope of the job
ways of working	role, responsibility and training
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	3.2 Access full and up-to-date details of agreed ways of working
	3.3 Implement agreed ways of working within limits of own knowledge
	and skills, and escalating and reporting to others when needed
4. Be able to work in	4.1 Explain why it is important to work in partnership with others
partnership with others	4.2 Demonstrate ways of working that can help improve partnership
	working
5. Understand leadership	5.1 Identify leadership styles
and management in	5.2 Identify management styles
relation to own role	5.3 Describe the relationship and differences between leadership and
	management
	5.4 Describe how supervision and mentoring can be used to
	complement own leadership style

Range	
1. Understand agreed ways of working	
1.2 Delegated healthcare task:	



A health intervention or activity, usually of a clinical nature, that a registered healthcare professional delegates to a paid healthcare worker. It is recognised that not all care and support workers will have healthcare tasks delegated to them. However, it is important learners develop an understanding of what these are and the requirements around them. This is to help prepare learners for potential delegated responsibility in the future.

Delegated healthcare tasks could include:

- supporting skin integrity and wound healing by changing dressings
- supporting a person's nutrition using a percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG)
- supporting a person to manage their diabetes through insulin administration and monitoring

1.3 Quality assurance processes must include:

- own role, understanding and accountability with internal governance and processes used such as assurance and auditing procedures
- participating in inspection visits, for example Care Quality Commission (CQC)
- attending relevant training

1.3 Individuals:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

- 2. Understand working relationships in healthcare settings
- **2.2 Working relationships** must include (unless their role means they do not have a relationship with a particular group of people):
- individuals accessing care and support services
- the friends, family and loved ones of those accessing care and support services
- peers and team members
- managers and senior management
- other colleagues (paid and volunteers) within the organisation
- paid workers and volunteers from both organisations and teams
- 2.2 Healthcare settings could include:
- adult and children and young people's healthcare settings
- adult healthcare settings
- 3. Be able to follow agreed ways of working
- 3.2 Agreed ways of working must include:
- standards
- codes of practice
- policies and procedures where they exist
- job descriptions
- less formal agreements
- expected practices



3.3 Others could include:

- team members
- colleagues
- line manager
- other professionals
- individuals who require care or support
- families, friends, advocates
- others who are important to individuals' wellbeing
- outside services and organisations
- those with power of attorney

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO3 and LO4 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

SCDHSC0023

• SCDHSC0024

DHCS 8 Duty of care in care settings (H/651/0756)



Unit summary					
This unit is aimed at those who work in a wide range of settings. It introduces ways to address the					
dilemm	dilemmas, conflicts or complaints that may arise where there is a duty of care.				
	Assessment				
This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.					
Mandatory Achieved/not yet Level 3 3 credits 16 GLH					
	achieved				

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)			
(LOs)	The learner can:			
The learner will:	4.4. Eventsia substitues and to be a substant frame in two words and			
1. Understand how duty of	1.1 Explain what it means to have a duty of care in own work role			
care contributes to safe	1.2 Explain how duty of care relates to duty of candour			
practice	 Explain how duty of care contributes to the safeguarding or protection of individuals 			
2. Know how to address conflicts or dilemmas	2.1 Identify conflicts or dilemmas that may arise between the duty of care and an individual's rights			
that may arise between	2.2 Explain how to work effectively with individuals and others to address			
an individual's rights and	conflicts and dilemmas related to duty of care and achieve positive			
the duty of care	outcomes			
	2.3 Describe how to manage risks associated with conflicts or dilemmas			
	between an individual's rights and the duty of care			
	2.4 Outline where to access additional support and advice about			
	addressing dilemmas in a care/healthcare setting			
3. Know how to respond to	3.1 Explain own role in identifying and responding to concerns,			
concerns, comments	comments and complaints			
and complaints	3.2 Outline the agreed policies and procedures for handling concerns,			
	comments and complaints			
	3.3 Explain the benefits of empowering individuals and others to express			
	their concerns, comments, suggestions and complaints			
4. Know how to recognise	4.1 Describe what is meant by:			
and respond to adverse	an adverse event			
events, incidents, errors	an incident			
and near misses	an error			
	a near miss			
	4.2 Explain own role in recognising, reporting and responding to:			
	an adverse event			
	 an incident 			
	an error			
×	a near miss A 3 Outline actions to take in response to an identified incident or rick			
	4.3 Outline actions to take in response to an identified incident or risk			
	4.4 Describe how effective practice may prevent further occurrences of			
	adverse events, incidents, errors or near misses and improve quality			
	of care			



1. Understand how duty of care contributes to safe practice

1.3 Individuals:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults

3. Know how to respond to concerns, comments and complaints

3.2 Policies and procedures:

This could include other agreed ways of working as well as formal policies and procedures.

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

- SCDHSC0023
- SCDHSC0024
- SCDHSC0227
- SCDHSC0034
- SCDHSC0035

DHCS 9 Safeguarding and protection in care settings (L/651/0759)



			Unit summary			
This unit is aimed at those working in a wide range of care settings. It covers the important area of safeguarding individuals from abuse and identifies different types of abuse and the signs and symptoms that might indicate abuse is occurring. It considers when individuals might be particularly vulnerable to abuse and what a learner must do if abuse is suspected or alleged.						
Assessment						
This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.						
Mandatory	Achieved/not yet achieved		Level 2	3 credits	26 GLH	
Learning outcomes (LOs) The learner will:		Assessment criteria (AC) The learner can:				
1. Understand princ	iples of	1.1 Explain	the term 'safeguard	ling'		
safeguarding adults		1.2 Explain own role and responsibilities in safeguarding individuals 1.3 Define the following terms: physical abuse odomestic abuse sexual abuse emotional/psychological abuse financial/material abuse modern slavery discriminatory abuse institutional/organisational abuse self-neglect neglect by others 1.4 Describe 'harm'				
2. Know how to recognise signs and symptoms of abuse		 2.1 Identify the signs and symptoms associated with each of the following types of abuse: physical abuse domestic abuse sexual abuse emotional/psychological abuse financial/material abuse modern slavery discriminatory abuse institutional/organisational abuse self-neglect neglect by others 2.2 Describe factors that may contribute to an individual being more vulnerable to abuse 				



Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)				
(LOs)	The learner can:				
The learner will:					
3. Understand how to	3.1 Explain the actions to take if there are suspicions that an individual				
respond to suspected or	is being abused				
alleged abuse	3.2 Explain the actions to take if an individual alleges that they are being				
	abused				
	3.3 Identify when to seek support in situations beyond your experience				
	and expertise				
	3.4 Identify ways to ensure that evidence of abuse is preserved				
4. Understand the national	4.1 Identify relevant legislation, national policies and local systems that				
and local context of	relate to safeguarding and protection from abuse				
safeguarding and	4.2 Explain the roles of different agencies in safeguarding and protecting				
protection from abuse	individuals from abuse				
	4.3 Identify factors that have featured in reports into serious cases of				
	abuse and neglect				
	4.4 Identify sources of information and advice about own role in				
	safeguarding and protecting individuals from abuse, including				
	whistleblowing				
5. Understand ways to	5.1 Explain how the likelihood of abuse may be reduced by:				
reduce the likelihood of	 working with person-centred values 				
abuse					
abuse	encouraging active participation				
	promoting choice and rights				
	supporting individuals with awareness of personal safety				
	5.2 Explain the importance of an accessible complaints procedure for				
	reducing the likelihood of abuse				
	5.3 Outline how the likelihood of abuse can be reduced by managing				
	risk and focusing on prevention				
6. Understand how to	6.1 Describe unsafe practices that may affect the wellbeing of				
recognise and report	individuals				
unsafe practices	6.2 Explain the actions to take if unsafe practices have been identified				
	6.3 Describe the actions to take if suspected abuse or unsafe practices				
	have been reported but nothing has been done in response				
7. Understand principles	7.1 Describe the potential risks presented by:				
for online safety	the use of electronic communication devices				
	the use of the internet				
	the use of social networking sites				
	 carrying out financial transactions online 				
	7.2 Explain ways of reducing the risks presented by each of the				
	following:				
	 the use of electronic communication devices 				
	 the use of the internet 				
	the use of social networking sites				
	carrying out financial transactions online				
	7.3 Explain the importance of balancing measures for online safety				
	against the benefits to individuals of using electronic systems and				
	devices				


Denne
Range
1. Understand principles of safeguarding adults
1.3 Domestic abuse:
This work in shalls a star of a submit and a subject
This must include acts of control and coercion.
2. Know how to recognise signs and symptoms of abuse
2.2 Factors could include:
a setting or situation
the individual
2.2 Individual:
Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by
the learner but may include those for whom there is no formal duty of care. Individuals may be
neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.
 Understand how to respond to suspected or alleged abuse Actions to take:
S. I ACTIONS to take.
Constitute the learner's responsibilities in responding to allegations or suspicions of abuse.
They include actions to take if the allegation or suspicion implicates:
5
a colleague
someone in the individual's personal network
• the learner
the learner's line manager
 others
 Understand the national and local context of safeguarding and protection from abuse
4.1 Local systems could include:
 employer/organisational policies and procedures
 multi-agency adult protection arrangements for a locality
• multi-agency addit protection analigements for a locality
4.4 Whistleblowing:
The function of the second s
A whistleblower is a person who exposes any kind of information or activity that is deemed illegal,
unethical or not correct.
5. Understand ways to reduce the likelihood of abuse
5.1 Person-centred values could include:
individuality
rights
choice
 privacy
 independence
dignity respect
respect
partnership
• care



- compassion
- courage
- communication
- competence

5.1 Active participation:

A way of working that recognises an individual's right to participate in the activities and relationships of everyday life as independently as possible; the individual is regarded as an active partner in their own care or support, rather than a passive recipient.

- 6. Understand how to recognise and report unsafe practices
- 6.1 Unsafe practices could include:
- poor working practices
- resource difficulties
- operational difficulties
- 6.1 Wellbeing could include:
- social
- emotional
- cultural
- spiritual
- intellectual
- economic
- physical
- mental
- geographical

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

- SCDHSC0024
- SCDHSC0035

DHCS 10 Maintain infection prevention and control in a care setting (H/651/0774)

Unit summary					
This unit is aim	ed at those who work in	a wide range of care	settings. It explores	the prevention and	
	control of infection.				
	Assessment				
	This unit is interna	lly assessed via a po	rtfolio of evidence.		
Mandatory Achieved/not yet achieved Level 3 2 credits 20 GLH					

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs)	The learner can:
The learner will:	
1. Understand own role in	1.1 Describe the different types of infection
the prevention and	1.2 Describe how the chain of infection can lead to the spread of
control of the spread of	infection
infection	1.3 Explain how to identify individuals who have an infection, or are at
	risk of developing an infection
	1.4 Identify actions to reduce the risks of infection to individuals and
	others
	1.5 Describe own role and responsibilities in relation to:
	 identifying an outbreak or spread of infection
	 actions to take once an infection outbreak or spread has been
	identified
	1.6 Describe own responsibilities for ensuring that cleaning and
	decontamination of environments and equipment is carried out
	according to the level of risk
	1.7 Describe own role in supporting others to follow practices that
	reduce the spread of infection
2. Be able to work in ways	2.1 Risk assess a range of situations and select and use personal
to prevent and control	protective equipment (PPE) appropriate to the risk and situation
the spread of infection	2.2 Identify when it is necessary to perform hand hygiene
	2.3 Perform hand hygiene prior to and following appropriate points of
	contact using approved techniques and products
	2.4 Demonstrate ways of working to ensure that own health and hygiene
	does not pose a risk to individuals and others
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

Range	
1. Understand own role in the prevention and control of the spread of infection	
1.1 Types of infection could include:	
 bacterial viral 	
 fungal 	
• parasitic	

• protozoan



1.2 Spread of infection:

Learners must describe each of the six links of the chain of infection to illustrate how infection can spread. They must also demonstrate awareness of the different modes of transmission of infection (for example, airborne, droplet, contact, through body fluids, and contaminated food or objects).

1.3 Individuals:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

1.4 Others could include:

- individuals accessing care and support services
- carers, loved ones, family, friends of those accessing care and support services
- colleagues and peers
- managers and supervisors
- professionals from other services
- visitors to the work setting
- members of the community
- volunteers

1.6 Decontamination:

The process of removing or neutralising harmful microorganisms from an item or surface, by cleaning, disinfection and/or sterilisation, to reduce the spread of infection.

2. Be able to work in ways to prevent and control the spread of infection

2.1 Personal protective equipment (PPE):

The learner must know the different types of PPE and how to use PPE correctly and appropriately in their work environment. Appropriate use may, in some cases, mean after risk assessment PPE is not required.

2.2 Hand hygiene:

Using recommended handwashing techniques, approved products and the use of sanitiser where indicated.

2.3 Points of contact:

Key moments when hand hygiene should take place to prevent cross-infection, for example:

- before and after physical contact with each individual
- prior to cleaning procedures
- after risk of exposure to body fluids
- following removal of gloves

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.



Delivery and assessment guidance

LO2 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

• SFHIPC1

DHCS 11 Cleaning, decontamination and waste management (L/651/0777)

			Unit summary				
This unit provides	the kno	wledge, und		for maintaining a cle	ean environment in		
This unit provides the knowledge, understanding and skills for maintaining a clean environment in accordance with national policies. Learners will gain knowledge and skills of the decontamination							
	process and good practice when dealing with waste materials. This unit does not cover the						
process and g	decontamination of surgical instruments.						
		decontain	Assessment				
	This u	ınit is interna	lly assessed via a p	ortfolio of evidence.			
Mandatory	Achiev	ed/not yet	Level 2	2 credits	22 GLH		
	achiev	ed					
Learning outcomes	S	Assessme	nt criteria (AC)				
(LOs)		The learner ca	an:				
The learner will:							
1. Understand how t	0			for environmental cl	leaning		
maintain a clean			the purpose of clea				
environment				anagement of the er	nvironment minimises		
			ead of infection				
				national policy of cold	our coding cleaning		
		equipm					
2. Understand the				the decontamination			
principles and ste		2.2 Describe how and when cleaning agents are used					
the decontaminati	on			infecting agents are			
process	process 2.4 Explain the role of personal protective equipment (PPE) during the				nt (PPE) during the		
	decontamination process						
		2.5 Explain the concept of risk in dealing with specific types of					
		contamination					
		2.6 Explain how the level of risk determines the type of agent that may					
		be used to decontaminate					
				ould be cleaned and			
3. Understand the				ries of waste and the			
importance of goo				he different types of	waste safely and		
waste manageme	nt		risk to others				
practice	practice 3.3 Explain how waste should be stored prior to collection						
	3.4 Identify the legal responsibilities in relation to waste management						
		3.5 State how to reduce the risk of sharps injury					
4. Be able to underta							
	decontamination 4.2 Select the appropriate PPE						
process 4.3 Clean and decontaminate equipment							
4.4 Store equipment safely							
			e of waste safely				
	4.6 Store waste prior to collection						

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO4 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):



Delivery and assessment guidance

SFHIPC3

DHCS 12 Understand mental ill health (A/651/0780)



Unit summary

This unit aims to provide the learner with knowledge of the main forms of mental ill health according to the psychiatric classification system. Learners also consider the strengths and limitations of this model and look at alternative frameworks for understanding mental distress. The focus of the unit is on understanding the different ways in which mental ill health may affect the individual and others in their social network. It also considers the benefits of early intervention in promoting mental health and wellbeing.

Weilbeilig.					
Assessment					
This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.					
Mandatory Achieved/not yet achieved Level 3 4 credits 25 GLH					

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC) The learner can:				
(LOs)	The learner can:				
The learner will:	4.4. Describe the trace of regrated ill besite exceeding to the regrativity				
1. Understand the types of	1.1 Describe the types of mental ill health according to the psychiatric				
mental ill health	classification system (Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental				
	Disorders (DSM)/International Classification of Diseases (ICD)):				
	mood disorders				
	personality disorders				
	anxiety disorders				
	psychotic disorders				
	 substance-related disorders 				
	eating disorders				
	cognitive disorders				
	1.2 Explain the key strengths and limitations of the psychiatric				
	classification system				
	1.3 Explain alternative frameworks for understanding mental ill health				
	1.4 Explain indicators of mental ill health				
2. Understand the impact	2.1 Explain how individuals experience discrimination				
of mental ill health on	2.2 Explain how an online presence may impact on mental ill health				
individuals and others in	2.3 Explain the effects mental ill health may have on an individual				
their social network	2.4 Explain the effects mental ill health may have on those in the				
	individual's familial, social or work network				
	2.5 Explain the impact of an individual's mental ill health on active				
	participation in society				
	2.6 Explain how to intervene to promote an individual's mental health				
	and wellbeing				
3. Understand the	3.1 Outline barriers individuals with mental ill health may face				
difficulties individuals	3.2 Describe difficulties individuals with mental ill health may face in the				
with mental ill health	community				
may face	3.3 Explain ways to promote community access for individuals with				
	mental ill health				



Learning outcomes (LOs) The learner will:	Assessment criteria (AC) The learner can:
4. Know how to recognise and respond to	4.1 Identify indicators that an individual's physical health, mental health and wellbeing is deteriorating
deterioration in an individual's overall health and wellbeing	4.2 Describe the process for recording and reporting observations that an individual's physical health, mental health and wellbeing is deteriorating
	4.3 Explain how to respond to deteriorations in an individual's physical health, mental health and wellbeing
5. Know how to recognise and respond to	5.1 Explain the meaning of capacity relating to mental health
limitations in an individual's mental	5.2 Describe how to recognise limitations in an individual's mental capacity
capacity	5.3 Identify limitations in an individual's mental capacity
	5.4 Explain how to respond to limitations in an individual's mental capacity
6. Understand how to	6.1 Describe how to identify situations of risk to:
identify situations of risk	individuals with mental ill health
to individuals with mental ill health and to	• self
self and others	others C 2 Evaluity how to each support where a situation of risk is identified
	6.2 Explain how to seek support where a situation of risk is identified

2. Understand the impact of mental ill health on individuals and others in their social network

2.1 Individuals:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

2.3 Effects must include:

- psychological and emotional impacts
- behaviour
- physical health
- practical and financial impacts
- the impact of using services
- social exclusion
- positive impacts

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

- SCDHSC3111
- SFHMH14

DHCS 13 Communicate with individuals about promoting their health and wellbeing (F/651/0782)

Unit summary						
	This unit introduces the concepts of health and wellbeing and the ways of communicating key					
messages to indiv	viduals in order to supp	ort them with choices	s they could make to	improve their health		
	and wellbeing.					
	Assessment					
	This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.					
Mandatory Achieved/not yet achieved Level 3 3 credits 15 GLH						

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs)	The learner can:
The learner will:	
1. Understand the	1.1 Explain the terms 'health' and 'wellbeing'
relationship between	1.2 Define the term 'lifestyle'
health, wellbeing and	1.3 Explain the relationship between health and wellbeing, and lifestyle
lifestyle	1.4 Explain the impact on society of health and wellbeing
2. Understand factors influencing health and	2.1 Analyse factors influencing individuals ' health and wellbeing
wellbeing	2.2 Explain wider determinants of health and wellbeing
3. Be able to communicate with individuals and	3.1 Summarise key health promotion messages and the benefits of making lifestyle changes
others when promoting health and wellbeing	3.2 Select and use ways to communicate with individuals and others in relation to their health and wellbeing
	3.3 Encourage an open and frank exchange of views
	3.4 Identify barriers to communication
	3.5 Use appropriate methods to reduce barriers to communication
	3.6 Acknowledge individuals' right to make their own decisions
	3.7 Support individuals and others to make their own informed decisions
4. Be able to encourage	4.1 Describe a range of approaches for promoting health and wellbeing
individuals to address issues relating to their	4.2 Raise individuals' awareness of the key issues relating to their health and wellbeing
health and wellbeing	4.3 Support individuals and others to identify factors affecting their health and wellbeing
	4.4 Explore individuals' knowledge and beliefs about health and wellbeing
	4.5 Encourage individuals and others to take responsibility for changing their behaviour
	4.6 Identify agencies and others who may be able to help individuals to improve their health and wellbeing
	4.7 Signpost individuals and others to reliable and up-to-date information and advice
	4.8 Explain how to make a referral
	4.9 Describe when a referral may be necessary
	4.10 Enable individuals and others to access appropriate support



Learning outcomes (LOs) The learner will:	Assessment criteria (AC) The learner can:
5. Be able to work as part of a multidisciplinary team to promote and monitor access to fluids	5.1 Explain the principles of nutrition and hydration
	5.2 Describe own role and the role of others in own setting in promoting and monitoring access to fluids and nutrition
and nutrition in line with an individual's care plan	5.3 Work as part of a multidisciplinary team to promote optimal fluid intake and nutrition
	5.4 Work as a part of a multidisciplinary team to monitor access to fluids and nutrition

1. Understand the relationship between health, wellbeing and lifestyle

1.1 'Health' and 'wellbeing' must include:

Both national and local definitions of health and wellbeing.

2. Understand factors influencing health and wellbeing

2.1 Individuals:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

3. Be able to communicate with individuals and others when promoting health and wellbeing

- 3.2 Others could include:
- team members
- other colleagues
- those who use or commission their own health or social care services
- families, carers and advocates

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO3 and LO4 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

SFHHT2

DHCS 14 Study skills for senior healthcare support workers (H/651/0783)

Unit summary					
This unit intend	s to provide the learner w	vith the skills and kno	wledge required to p	produce an extended	
	piece of work using investigatory techniques.				
	Assessment				
	This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.				
Mandatory Achieved/not yet achieved Level 3 6 credits 20 GLH					

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs) The learner will:	The learner can:
1. Understand what is meant by study skills within the context of the	1.1 Give examples of types of study skills that may be utilised when undertaking an extended piece of work
role of senior healthcare support worker	1.2 Explain the benefits of applying study skills within context of own role
2. Understand the qualities	2.1 Discuss the qualities required of an independent learner
and abilities required of	2.2 Explain approaches for problem solving
an independent learner	2.3 Explain the importance of critical reflection to support personal development
	2.4 Explain the need and requirements for continuing professional development (CPD)
3. Understand how to use	3.1 Explain the difference between:
investigatory techniques	primary research
	secondary research
	3.2 Explain the use of the following within the health sector:
	primary research
	secondary research
	3.3 Explain the impact of different factors on research
	3.4 Describe the strategies for gathering information critically and effectively to inform research
4. Understand the role of evidence-based practice	4.1 Explain the principles of evidence-based practice
	4.2 Describe the role of research evidence in improving practice
5. Understand plagiarism and the consequences	5.1 Explain the term 'plagiarism' and the different forms plagiarism can take
of plagiarism	5.2 Explain the consequences of plagiarism in the context of academic work, work-based assessment and Good Scientific Practice
	5.3 Discuss the use and abuse of plagiarism software
6. Understand how to reference information sources	6.1 Explain the different methods for referencing information sources
7. Be able to plan and carry out an extended	7.1 Create a plan that will inform the extended piece of work
piece of work	7.2 Carry out primary and/or secondary research to inform the extended piece of work
	7.3 Monitor own progress against the plan



٠	inform	future	approach	

Range
3. Understand how to use investigatory techniques
3.3 Factors could include:
access to information
relevance of the research
evidence base
time availability
trust in the research
authority of the presenters
competency of the methods used
funding of the research
3.4 Strategies could include:
gathering information
critical analysis and validating
application of research
7. Be able to plan and carry out an extended piece of work
7.1 A plan could include:
• topic
aims/terms of reference
audience



- justification/methodology
- timescales
- sources
- ethical considerations

Delivery and assessment guidance

Guidance for centres

This is a mandatory unit within the Level 3 Technical Occupational Entry in Senior Healthcare Support (Diploma).

This unit should be assessed via an extended piece of writing or a project that can also be used as evidence towards the assessment of other units within the qualification. The production of this piece of work will not automatically assess the study skills unit in its entirety as there are knowledge criteria that also need to be evidenced, for example through using evidence from planning or monitoring meetings with tutors.

Centres will need to liaise with employers on suitability of the piece of work/project.

Centres may set a range of projects/titles suitable for cohorts or it may be appropriate to agree individual titles with learners.

Time frames for the production of the piece of work/project are to be agreed between the centre and the learner; however, it is expected that the piece of work/project will be produced towards the end of the qualification in order for the learner to be able to apply the knowledge and skills acquired during the programme of study.

It is important that any piece of work/project provides scope for investigation and exploration. Examples include:

- evolution of a job role/clinical area
- service improvement
- impact of policy on your practice
- new technology or innovation
- application of theories

Centres and employer involvement should be as follows:

- initial planning stage including ethical considerations
- regular reviews with the learner, which would include further guidance/areas to be improved
- reviews should be recorded

Special considerations will be taken into account when completing this piece of work/project.

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO6, LO7 and LO8 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):



Delivery and assessment guidance

- SFHRandD8
- SFHRandD10
- SFHRandD11
- SFHRandD12

DHCS 15 Maintaining quality standards in the health sector (J/651/0784)



			Unit summary				
This unit aims to develop an understanding of the importance of maintaining the quality of own work and that of others through monitoring competences to meet quality standards. Learners will learn the importance of prioritising workload, using and maintaining resources and the benefits of working with							
others. The unit w	vill help th	ne learner un	derstand how le quality standa	egislation, policies and ords.	procedures determine		
			Assessme				
	This u	ınit is interna	lly assessed via	a a portfolio of evidence	Э.		
Mandatory	Achiev achiev	ed/not yet	Level 2	2 credits	13 GLH		
Learning outcome (LOs) The learner will:							
1. Understand how to provide a quality service 1.1 Explain the importance of meeting quality standards as determined by legislation, policies and procedures				ndards as determined			
within legislation,				uld be encouraged to r			
policies and proc	policies and procedures 1.3 Explain the benefits of maintaining quality standards						
2. Understand the 2.1 Explain professional responsibilities for working with others					ng with others		
importance of working 2.2 Explain accountability when working with others			rs				
with others to provide a quality service 2.3 Explain the importance of working effectively with others to provide a quality service							
2. Know how to monitor 2.1. Describe methods of monitoring quality standards							

3. Know how to monitor	3.1 Describe methods of monitoring quality standards			
quality standards	3.2 Explain how to inform other staff of quality issues			
	3.3 Describe how resources can be monitored and maintained			
	3.4 Outline the benefits of monitoring quality to maintain and improve			
	standards			
4. Understand the	4.1 Review factors that can affect own workload			
importance of prioritising				
own workload to reduce	4.2 Explain how prioritising work will ensure the maintenance and			
risks to quality	improvement of a quality service			

Range

1. Understand how to provide a quality service within legislation, policies and procedures

1.1 Policies and procedures:

This could include other agreed ways of working as well as formal policies and procedures.

1.2 Others could include:

- team members
- other colleagues
- those who use or commission their own health or social care services
- families, carers and advocates
- others who are important to the individual's wellbeing



Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

DHCS 16 Service improvement within the health sector (K/651/0785)

Unit summary							
This unit aims to develop the ability to contribute to service improvement in the health sector. The unit							
looks at how to i	dentify, discuss and imp	plement service impro	ovements. Learners	will consider how to			
	implement change and how to support others in making changes.						
	Assessment						
	This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.						
Mandatory	Mandatory Achieved/not yet Level 3 3 credits 23 GLH						
achieved							

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs)	The learner can:
The learner will:	
1. Be able to evaluate own work and that of others	1.1 Show how to benchmark own work and that of others in line with requirements and standards
to identify improvements	1.2 Obtain feedback and use to identify potential service improvements
	1.3 Review the policies and strategies for service improvements
2. Understand how to make constructive	2.1 Explain key issues related to potential improvements
suggestions about how	2.2 Explain why service improvements are required
services can be improved	2.3 Explain how service improvements could be implemented
3. Understand how to	3.1 Identify those who may be involved in agreeing service improvements
discuss and agree	
improvements with	3.2 Explain the importance of agreeing changes with others
others	3.3 Explain how working with others can support service improvements
4. Understand how to	4.1 Evaluate strategies for making changes effective within own work
make agreed	role
improvements to own	
work and how to support	4.2 Explain how to support others in implementing changes
others to make changes	

Range

1. Be able to evaluate own work and that of others to identify improvements

1.1 Benchmark:

A means to evaluate against a standard or point. In this case, it would be an evaluation of the service offered by self and the team in line with requirements.

1.2 Feedback could include feedback from:

- individuals
- families
- visitors •
- team members •
- other health professionals •
- others •

2. Understand how to make constructive suggestions about how services can be improved



2.1 Key issues could include:

- financial
- staffing levels
- structural
- resistance to change
- unable to reach a consensus

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO1 must be assessed in a real work environment.

DHCS 17 Provide support to manage pain and discomfort (L/651/0786)

Unit summary							
This unit is aimed at those working in a wide range of settings. It provides the learner with the knowledge and skills required to understand how to support individuals to manage pain and							
_	discomfort.						
Assessment							
This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.							
Mandatory Achieved/not yet Level 3 3 credits 21 GLH							

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)				
(LOs)	The learner can:				
The learner will:					
1. Understand approaches	1.1 Describe the signs and symptoms that an individual is in pain,				
to managing pain and	distress or discomfort				
discomfort	1.2 Explain the importance of a holistic approach to managing pain and				
	discomfort				
	1.3 Describe different approaches to alleviate pain and minimise				
	discomfort				
	1.4 Outline agreed ways of working that relate to managing pain and				
	discomfort				
2. Be able to assist in	2.1 Recognise and respond to the signs and symptoms that an individual				
minimising individuals'	is in pain, distress or discomfort to maximise comfort and wellbeing				
pain or discomfort	2.2 Describe how pain and discomfort may affect an individual's holistic				
	wellbeing				
	2.3 Describe how pain and discomfort may affect an individual's				
	communication				
	2.4 Encourage an individual to express their pain or discomfort				
	2.5 Explain how to recognise that an individual is in pain when they are				
	not able to verbally communicate				
	2.6 Support carers to recognise when individuals are in pain or				
	discomfort				
	2.7 Explain how to evaluate pain levels using assessment tools in own				
	area of work				
	2.8 Encourage an individual and their carers to use self-help methods of				
	pain control				
	2.9 Assist an individual to be positioned safely and comfortably				
	2.10 Carry out agreed measures to alleviate pain and discomfort within				
	limitations of own competence and knowledge				
	2.11 Explain when and where to seek further support if needed				
3. Be able to monitor,	3.1 Carry out required monitoring activities relating to management of an				
record and report on the individual's pain or discomfort management of 3.2 Complete records in line with agreed ways of working					
uiscomion					

Range
1. Understand approaches to managing pain and discomfort
1.4 Agreed ways of working could include:



- standards
- codes of practice
- policies and procedures where these exist
- less formal tools documented with micro-employers
- 2. Be able to assist in minimising individuals' pain or discomfort
- 2.2 Individual:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

2.7 Assessment tools:

This could include the use of pain scores.

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO2 and LO3 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

- SCDHSC0216
- SFHCHS164

DHCS 18 Contribute to monitoring the health of individuals affected by health conditions (M/651/0787)

			Unit summary				
This unit is aimed at those working in a wide range of settings. It provides the learner with the							
knowledge and skills required to observe, monitor, record and report on the health of individuals							
	affected by health conditions.						
			Assessment				
Mandatana	This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.						
Mandatory	atory Achieved/not yet Level 2 2 credits 18 GLH						
	acmev	eu					
Learning outcome	C	Assassmo	nt critoria (AC)				
(LOs)	3	The learner ca	nt criteria (AC)				
The learner will:							
1. Understand moni	itoring	1.1 Explain	the importance of r	nonitoring the health	n of individuals		
of the health of	0		d by a health conditi				
individuals affecte	ed by			e health of individuals	s can be monitored		
health conditions	-						
2. Be able to carry of				have been agreed t	o monitor the health		
observations of the condition of an individ							
health of individuals 2.2 Confirm that valid consent has been obtained							
affected by health 2.3 Explain how consent would be gained for individuals who do not				duals who do not			
conditions have the capacity to consent							
2.4 Carry out requ			-				
 respect the individual's dignity and privacy 							
reassure the individual and minimise any fears or concerns							
3. Be able to record and 3.1 Identify requirements for recording and reporting or				g on changes in the			
report on observa	ations	individual's condition and wellbeing 3.2 Record required indicators of an individual's condition in line with					
			blicy and procedure	or an individual's co	nation in line with		
				cording and reporting	n requirements in		
	3.3 Explain why changes to recording and reporting requirements in relation to an individual's health condition may be required						
4. Be able to respor	nd to						
changes in an		4.1 Take immediate action when changes in an individual's health cause concern					
individual's condi	tion 📈			information about c	hanges in an		
	individual's health						
	4.3 Clarify own understanding about changes to requirements for						
	monitoring						

4.4 Implement required changes to monitoring processes

Range

1. Understand monitoring of the health of individuals affected by health conditions

- 1.1 Health could include:
- mental health
- physical health



1.1 Individuals:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

- 2. Be able to carry out observations of the health of individuals affected by health conditions
- 2.1 Observations could include:
- informal observations
- physical measurements
- other agreed ways of monitoring

2.2 Valid consent

Must be in line with agreed UK/country definition and could include:

- the individual must have the mental capacity to make the decision
- the individual must have sufficient unbiased information to make an informed choice
- the individual must not be pressured into making a decision and must give consent freely
- 4. Be able to respond to changes in an individual's condition
- 4.2 Others could include:
- team members
- other colleagues
- line manager
- other professionals
- those who use or commission their own health or social care services
- families, carers and advocates
- outside services and organisations
- those with power of attorney
- others who are important to the individual's wellbeing

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO2, LO3 and LO4 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

- SCDHSC0224
- SFHGEN5
- SFHCHDGB2

DHCS 19 Undertake physiological measurements (R/651/0788)

Unit summary					
This unit is a	This unit is aimed at social care staff involved in the taking and recording of physiological				
	measurements as part of the individual's care plan.				
	Assessment				
	This unit is internally assessed via a portfolio of evidence.				
Mandatory Achieved/not yet Level 3 4 credits 23 GLH					
_	achieved				

Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs)	The learner can:
The learner will:	
1. Understand relevant	1.1 Describe current legislation, national guidelines, organisational
legislation, policy and	policies and protocols affecting work practice
good practice for	
undertaking	
physiological	
measurements	
2. Understand the	2.1 Explain the principles of blood pressure to include:
physiological states that	 blood pressure maintenance
can be measured	 differentiation between systolic and diastolic blood pressure
	 normal limits of blood pressure
	 conditions of high or low blood pressure
	2.2 Explain the principles of body temperature to include:
	body temperature maintenance
	normal body temperature
	 pyrexia, hyperpyrexia and hypothermia
	2.3 Explain the principles of respiratory rates to include:
	 normal respiratory rates
	 factors affecting respiratory rates in ill and well individuals
	2.4 Explain the principles of pulse rates to include:
	normal pulse rate limits
	 factors affecting pulse rates – raising or lowering
	 pulse sites on the body
	the requirement for pulse oximetry measurements analysis and implication of pulse oximatry findings
	analysis and implication of pulse oximetry findings
	2.5 Explain principles of body mass index (BMI) in relation to
	weight/dietary control
	2.6 Explain major factors that influence changes in physiological
	measurements
	2.7 Explain the importance of undertaking physiological measurements
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2.8 Explain how physiological measurements may need to be adapted
	for the individual



Learning outcomes	Assessment criteria (AC)
(LOs)	The learner can:
The learner will:	
3. Be able to prepare to	3.1 Explain to the individual what measurements will be undertaken and
take physiological	why these are done
measurements	3.2 Reassure the individual during the physiological measurements
	process
	3.3 Answer questions and deal with concerns during the physiological measurements process
	3.4 Explain the help individuals may need before taking their
	physiological measurements
	3.5 Explain why it may be necessary to adjust an individual's clothing
	before undertaking physiological measurements
	3.6 Ensure all materials and equipment to be used are appropriately prepared
	3.7 Confirm the individual's identity and obtain valid consent before
	undertaking physiological measurements
4. Be able to undertake	4.1 Apply standard precautions for infection prevention and control
physiological	4.2 Apply health and safety measures relevant to the procedure and
measurements	environment
	4.3 Select and use appropriate equipment at the prescribed time and in
	the prescribed sequence to obtain an accurate measurement
	4.4 Monitor the condition of the individual throughout the measurement
	4.5 Respond to any significant changes in the individual's condition
	4.6 Follow the agreed process when unable to obtain or read a
	physiological measurement
	4.7 Identify any issues outside own responsibility and refer these to
	other colleagues
5. Be able to record and report results of	5.1 Explain the necessity of recording physiological measurements
physiological	5.2 Explain common conditions that require recording of physiological measurements
measurements	5.3 Demonstrate the correct process for reporting measurements that
	fall outside the normal levels
	5.4 Record physiological measurements taken accurately using the
	correct documentation

2. Understand the physiological states that can be measured

2.6 Physiological measurements could include:

- size
- age
- stage of development

2.8 Individual:

Refers to someone requiring care or support; it will usually mean the person or people supported by the learner. Individuals may be neonates, infants, children, young people or adults.

3. Be able to prepare to take physiological measurements

3.7 Valid consent



Must be in line with agreed UK/country definition and could include:

- the individual must have the mental capacity to make the decision
- the individual must have sufficient unbiased information to make an informed choice
- the individual must not be pressured into making a decision and must give consent freely

Delivery and assessment guidance

This unit must be assessed in line with Skills for Health assessment principles.

LO3, LO4 and LO5 must be assessed in a real work environment.

Relationship to National Occupational Standards (NOS):

• SFHCHS19



NCFE assessment strategy

The key requirements of the assessment strategies or principles that relate to units in this qualification are summarised below.

The centre must ensure that individuals undertaking assessor or quality assurer roles within the centre conform to the assessment requirements for the unit they are assessing or quality assuring.

Knowledge LOs

- assessors will need to be both occupationally knowledgeable and qualified to make assessment decisions
- internal quality assurers (IQAs) will need to be both occupationally knowledgeable and qualified to make quality assurance decisions

Competence/skills LOs

- assessors will need to be both occupationally competent and qualified to make assessment decisions
- IQAs will need to be both occupationally knowledgeable and qualified to make quality assurance decisions

The centre with whom the learners are registered will be responsible for making all assessment decisions. Assessors must be *contracted* to work directly with the centre, contributing to all aspects of standardisation. The centre must ensure a process of training is followed, including during induction and quality assurance activities. Occupationally competent and qualified assessors from the centre must use direct observation to assess practical skills-based outcomes.

Sector body assessment strategies and principles

Some units and qualifications must be assessed in line with a sector body's assessment strategy or principles. The centre must ensure that individuals undertaking assessor or quality assurer roles within the centre conform to these requirements for the units/qualifications they are assessing or quality assuring. To access a full copy of the sector body's requirements please refer to the relevant sector body website, useful links have been provided below.

This qualification has been developed to meet Skills for Health requirements.

Skills for Care: <u>www.skillsforcare.org.uk</u> Skills for Health: <u>www.skillsforhealth.org.uk</u>

Section 3: explanation of terms

This table explains how the terms used at **level 3** in the unit content are applied to this qualification (not all verbs are used in this qualification).

Analyse	Break down the subject into separate parts and examine each part. Show how the main ideas are related and why they are important. Reference to current research or theory may support the analysis.
Apply	Explain how existing knowledge can be linked to new or different situations in practice.
Clarify	Explain the information in a clear, concise way.
Classify	Organise according to specific criteria.
Collate	Collect and present information arranged in sequential or logical order.
Compare	Examine the subjects in detail and consider the similarities and differences.
Critically compare	This is a development of 'compare' where the learner considers the positive aspects and limitations of the subject.
Consider	Think carefully and write about a problem, action or decision.
Create	Make or produce an artefact as required.
Demonstrate	Show an understanding by describing, explaining or illustrating using examples.
Describe	Write about the subject giving detailed information in a logical way.
Develop (a plan/idea)	Expand a plan or idea by adding more detail and/or depth of information.
Diagnose	Identify the cause based on valid evidence.
Differentiate	Identify the differences between two or more things.
Discuss	Write a detailed account giving a range of views or opinions.
Distinguish	Explain the difference between two or more items, resources, pieces of information.
Draw conclusions	Make a final decision or judgement based on reasons.
Estimate	Form an approximate opinion or judgement using previous knowledge or considering other information.



Evaluate	Examine strengths and weaknesses, arguments for and against and/or similarities and differences. Judge the evidence from the different perspectives and make a valid conclusion or reasoned judgement. Reference to current research or theory may support the evaluation.
Explain	Provide detailed information about the subject with reasons showing how or why. Responses could include examples to support these reasons.
Extrapolate	Use existing knowledge to predict possible outcomes that might be outside the norm.
Identify	Recognise and name the main points accurately. (Some description may also be necessary to gain higher marks when using compensatory marking).
Implement	Explain how to put an idea or plan into action.
Interpret	Explain the meaning of something.
Judge	Form an opinion or make a decision.
Justify	Give a satisfactory explanation for actions or decisions.
Perform	Carry out a task or process to meet the requirements of the question.
Plan	Think about and organise information in a logical way using an appropriate format.
Provide	Identify and give relevant and detailed information in relation to the subject.
Reflect	Learners should consider their actions, experiences or learning and the implications of this for their practice and/or professional development.
Review and revise	Look back over the subject and make corrections or changes.
Select	Make an informed choice for a specific purpose.
Show	Supply evidence to demonstrate accurate knowledge and understanding.
State	Give the main points clearly in sentences or paragraphs.
Summarise	Give the main ideas or facts in a concise way.
Test	Complete a series of checks utilising a set procedure.

Section 4: support

Support materials

The following support materials are available to assist with the delivery of this qualification and are available on the NCFE website:

- Learner's Evidence Tracking Log (LETL)
- learning resources
- Qualification Factsheet

Other support materials

The resources and materials used in the delivery of this qualification must be age-appropriate and due consideration should be given to the wellbeing and safeguarding of learners in line with your institute's safeguarding policy when developing or selecting delivery materials.

Products to support the delivery of this qualification may be available. For more information about these resources and how to access them, please visit the NCFE website.

Reproduction of this document

Reproduction by approved centres is permissible for internal use under the following conditions:

- you may copy and paste any material from this document; however, we do not accept any liability for any incomplete or inaccurate copying and subsequent use of this information
- the use of PDF versions of our support materials on the NCFE website will ensure that correct and up-to-date information is provided to learners
- any photographs in this publication are either our exclusive property or used under licence from a third party:
 - they are protected under copyright law and cannot be reproduced, copied or manipulated in any form
 - this includes the use of any image or part of an image in individual or group projects and assessment materials
 - o all images have a signed model release

Contact us

NCFE Q6 Quorum Park Benton Lane Newcastle upon Tyne NE12 8BT

Tel: 0191 239 8000* Fax: 0191 239 8001 Email: <u>customersupport@ncfe.org.uk</u> Website: <u>www.ncfe.org.uk</u>

NCFE © Copyright 2025. All rights reserved worldwide.

Version 1.0 August 2025

Information in this Qualification Specification is correct at the time of publishing but may be subject to change.

NCFE is a registered charity (Registered Charity No. 1034808) and a company limited by guarantee (Company No. 2896700).

CACHE; Council for Awards in Care, Health and Education; and NNEB are registered trademarks owned by NCFE.

All the material in this publication is protected by copyright.

* To continue to improve our levels of customer service, telephone calls may be recorded for training and quality purposes.



68

Appendix A: units

The units within these qualifications cross over into the various pathways available and therefore do not follow the standard unit numbering of Unit 01, Unit 02, for example.

Knowledge-only units are indicated by a star. If a unit is not marked with a star, it is a skills unit or contains a mix of knowledge and skills.

Mandatory units

Unit number	Regulated unit number	Unit title	Level	Credit	GLH	Notes
DHCS 1	R/651/0741	Effective communication in care settings	3	3	26	
DHCS 2	Y/651/0743	Promote effective handling of information in care settings	3	2	12	
DHCS 3	D/651/0745	Promote personal development in care settings	3	3	10	
DHCS 4	J/651/0748	Person-centred practice, choice and independence	3	6	39	
DHCS 5	R/651/0750	Promote equality and inclusion in care settings	3	3	22	
DHCS 6	Y/651/0752	Promote health, safety and wellbeing in care settings	3	6	45	
DHCS 7	D/651/0754	Responsibilities of a senior healthcare support worker	3	3	22	
DHCS 8	H/651/0756	Duty of care in care settings	3	3	16	



ঠ্র	DHCS 9	L/651/0759	Safeguarding and protection in care settings	2	3	26	
	DHCS 10	H/651/0774	Maintain infection prevention and control in a care setting	3	2	20	
	DHCS 11	L/651/0777	Cleaning, decontamination and waste management	2	2	22	
$\mathbf{\hat{x}}$	DHCS 12	A/651/0780	Understand mental ill health	3	4	25	
	DHCS 13	F/651/0782	Communicate with individuals about promoting their health and wellbeing	3	3	15	
	DHCS 14	H/651/0783	Study skills for senior healthcare support workers	3	6	20	
$\mathbf{\hat{x}}$	DHCS 15	J/651/0784	Maintaining quality standards in the health sector	2	2	13	
	DHCS 16	K/651/0785	Service improvement within the health sector	3	3	23	
	DHCS 17	L/651/0786	Provide support to manage pain and discomfort	3	3	21	
	DHCS 18	M/651/0787	Contribute to monitoring the health of individuals affected by health conditions	2	2	18	
	DHCS 19	R/651/0788	Undertake physiological measurements	3	4	23	

69



Optional units

The optional units below are available in separate documents on the qualification's page on the NCFE website and are categorised by occupational subject area.

Adult Nursing Support optional units

For learners studying Adult Nursing Support, NCFE recommends the following optional units to demonstrate full alignment to the KSBs of the Senior Healthcare Support worker occupational standard. Learners may wish to select other units within this pathway which may be applicable to the learners' roles and responsibilities. Please see the mapping document (on the qualification's page on the NCFE website) for further details of how each unit aligns to the knowledge and skills for the Adult Nursing Support optional pathway.

- AN 16 Undertake tissue viability risk assessments
- AN 17 Obtain and test specimens from individuals
- AN 18 Undertake treatments and dressings of lesions and wounds
- AN 19 Carry out wound drainage care
- AN 21 Remove wound closure materials
- AN 28A Undertake agreed pressure area care
- AN 33 Support individuals to access and use services and facilities
- AN 38 Support independence in the tasks of daily living
- AN 43 Advise and inform individuals on managing their condition
- AN 50 Support individuals at the end of life
- AN 64 Support individuals to manage continence
- AN 65 Support individuals who are distressed
- AN 73 Support individuals undergoing healthcare activities
- AN 81 Prepare individuals for healthcare activities
- AN 85 Contribute to the discharge of individuals to carers
- AN 86 Inform an individual of discharge arrangements
- AN 89 Support carers to meet the care needs of individuals

71

The following unit (which also aligns to the KSBs for Adult Nursing Support) is mandatory and all learners will cover this content regardless of their chosen pathway:

• DHCS 12 Understand mental ill health

The table below lists all the units available in the Adult Nursing Support optional unit specification.

Unit number	Regulated unit number	Unit title	Level	Credit	GLH	Notes
AN 2A	J/651/0964	Undertake personal hygiene activities with individuals	2	3	24	
AN 3	K/651/0965	Perform intravenous cannulation	4	6	45	
AN 4	L/651/0966	Obtain venous blood samples	3	3	24	
AN 5	M/651/0967	Obtain and test capillary blood samples	3	4	30	
AN 7	L/651/0975	Carry out blood collection from fixed or central lines	3	4	30	
AN 9	M/651/0976	Insert and secure nasogastric tubes	3	4	30	
AN 10	R/651/0977	Supporting the care of individuals with nasogastric tubes	3	3	19	
AN 11	T/651/0978	Undertake urethral catheterisation processes	3	4	34	
AN 12	Y/651/0979	Care for individuals with urethral catheters	3	4	30	
AN 13	F/651/0980	Undertake stoma care	3	4	30	



AN 14	H/651/0981	Prepare for and carry out extended feeding techniques	3	4	27	
AN 15	J/651/0982	Assist in the administration of medication	2	3	25	
AN 16	K/651/0983	Undertake tissue viability risk assessments	3	3	16	
AN 17	L/651/0984	Obtain and test specimens from individuals	2	3	20	
AN 18	M/651/0985	Undertake treatments and dressings of lesions and wounds	3	4	23	
AN 19	R/651/0986	Carry out wound drainage care	3	4	23	
AN 20	T/651/0987	Remove wound drains	3	5	43	
AN 21	Y/651/0988	Remove wound closure materials	2	3	24	
AN 22	A/651/0989	Carry out vision screening	3	4	34	
AN 23	H/651/0990	Conduct hearing assessments	3	4	30	
AN 24	J/651/0991	Conduct external ear examinations	3	4	32	
AN 25	K/651/0992	Move and position individuals safely in accordance with their care plan	2	4	27	
AN 26	L/651/0993	Understand advance care planning	3	3	25	
AN 27	M/651/0994	Perform routine electrocardiograph (ECG) procedures	3	4	28	


	AN 28A	R/651/0995	Undertake agreed pressure area care	2	4	30	
	AN 29A	T/651/0996	Administer medication to individuals and monitor the effects	3	5	30	
2	AN 30	Y/651/0997	Understand the administration of medication	3	3	28	
	AN 31	A/651/0998	Assist in the administration of oxygen	3	4	34	
	AN 32	D/651/0999	Administer oral nutritional products to individuals	3	4	23	
	AN 33	R/651/1000	Support individuals to access and use services and facilities	3	4	25	
	AN 34	F/651/1023	Obtain a client history	3	3	22	
	AN 35	H/651/1024	Understand the process and experience of dementia	3	4	23	
	AN 36	L/651/1027	Care for the older person	2	2	10	
	AN 37	M/651/1028	Understand long-term conditions and frailty	3	3	20	
	AN 38	A/651/1030	Support independence in the tasks of daily living	2	5	37	
	AN 39	D/651/1031	Awareness of mental health legislation	3	3	28	
	AN 40	J/651/1034	Understand the context of supporting individuals with learning disabilities	3	4	35	
	AN 41	L/651/1036	Work in partnership with families to support individuals	3	3	27	



	AN 43	M/651/1037	Advise and inform individuals on managing their condition	3	5	36	
	AN 44	D/651/1040	Co-ordinate the progress of individuals through care pathways	3	3	15	
	AN 45	F/651/1041	Implement therapeutic group activities	3	4	25	
	AN 46	K/651/1044	Support individuals to live at home	3	4	29	
$\mathbf{\hat{x}}$	AN 47	L/651/1045	Dementia awareness	2	2	7	
$\hat{\Sigma}$	AN 48	R/651/1047	Understanding the effect of dementia on end-of-life care	3	3	22	
	AN 49	Y/651/1049	Managing symptoms in end-of-life care	3	4	29	
	AN 50	J/651/1052	Support individuals at the end of life	3	6	50	
	AN 52	K/651/1053	Support individuals who are bereaved	3	4	30	
ជ	AN 53	L/651/1054	Understand end-of-life care for individuals with specific health needs	3	4	21	
	AN 54	T/651/1057	Support individuals during the last days of life	4	5	40	
	AN 55	H/651/1060	Support individuals during emergency situations	3	3	27	
	AN 56A	J/651/1061	Support individuals during a period of change	3	4	29	
	AN 57	M/651/1064	Support individuals to access and use information about services and facilities	2	3	20	



R/651/1065	Support individuals to access and manage direct payments	4	4	20	
K/651/1062	Support individuals to access housing and accommodation services	3	4	31	
A/651/1059	Support individuals to prepare for and settle in to new home environments	3	3	23	
M/651/1055	Support individuals to carry out their own healthcare procedures	2	2	15	
F/651/1050	Support individuals to manage continence	2	3	31	
T/651/1048	Support individuals who are distressed	2	3	21	
J/651/1043	Support individuals to manage dysphagia	4	5	36	
T/651/1039	Support the spiritual wellbeing of individuals	3	4	26	
K/651/1035	Support individuals to meet personal care needs	2	2	16	
F/651/1032	Support individuals to eat and drink	2	2	15	
R/651/1029	Provide support for sleep	2	2	13	
K/651/1026	Support individuals with specific communication needs	3	5	35	
D/651/1022	Support individuals undergoing healthcare activities	2	3	30	
Y/651/1020	Collate and communicate health information to individuals	3	2	15	
	K/651/1062 A/651/1059 M/651/1055 F/651/1050 T/651/1043 J/651/1039 K/651/1035 F/651/1032 R/651/1029 K/651/1022	R/651/1065direct paymentsK/651/1062Support individuals to access housing and accommodation servicesA/651/1059Support individuals to prepare for and settle in to new home environmentsM/651/1055Support individuals to carry out their own healthcare proceduresF/651/1050Support individuals to manage continenceT/651/1048Support individuals who are distressedJ/651/1043Support individuals to manage dysphagiaT/651/1039Support individuals to manage dysphagiaK/651/1039Support individuals to meet personal care 	K/651/1065direct payments4K/651/1062Support individuals to access housing and accommodation services3A/651/1059Support individuals to prepare for and settle in to new home environments3M/651/1055Support individuals to carry out their own healthcare procedures2F/651/1050Support individuals to manage continence2T/651/1043Support individuals who are distressed2J/651/1043Support individuals to manage dysphagia4T/651/1039Support individuals to manage dysphagia3K/651/1030Support individuals to meet personal care needs2F/651/1032Support individuals to eat and drink2F/651/1029Provide support for sleep2K/651/1026Support individuals with specific communication needs3D/651/1022Support individuals undergoing healthcare activities2	R/651/1065direct payments44K/651/1062Support individuals to access housing and accommodation services34A/651/1059Support individuals to prepare for and settle in to new home environments33M/651/1055Support individuals to carry out their own healthcare procedures22F/651/1050Support individuals to manage continence23T/651/1048Support individuals to manage continence23J/651/1043Support individuals to manage dysphagia45T/651/1039Support individuals to meet personal care needs22F/651/1032Support individuals to eat and drink22K/651/1029Provide support for sleep22K/651/1026Support individuals with specific communication needs35D/651/1022Support individuals undergoing healthcare activities23	Nos1/1003direct payments04420K/651/1062Support individuals to access housing and accommodation services3431A/651/1059Support individuals to prepare for and settle in to new home environments3323M/651/1055Support individuals to carry out their own healthcare procedures2215F/651/1050Support individuals to carry out their own healthcare procedures2331T/651/1048Support individuals to manage continence2321J/651/1048Support individuals to manage dysphagia4536T/651/1043Support individuals to manage dysphagia426K/651/1039Support individuals to meet personal care needs2216F/651/1032Support individuals to eat and drink2215R/651/1029Provide support for sleep2213K/651/1026Support individuals with specific communication needs3535D/651/1022Support individuals undergoing healthcare activities2330X/651/1020Collate and communicate health information3215



		-				1	
	HSC AS 17	M/651/1019	Implement positive behaviour support	3	6	41	
$\mathbf{\hat{\Delta}}$	AN 79	L/651/1018	Understand planning and the practical application of health promotion	2	2	12	
$\mathbf{\hat{x}}$	AN 80	K/651/1017	Human structure and functionality	3	3	20	
	AN 81	J/651/1016	Prepare individuals for healthcare activities	2	3	22	
	AN 82	H/651/1015	Select and wear appropriate personal protective equipment (PPE) for work in healthcare settings	2	2	15	
	AN 83	F/651/1014	Assist the practitioner to carry out healthcare activities	2	3	19	
	AN 84	D/651/1013	Monitor and maintain the environment and resources during and after healthcare activities	2	3	20	
	AN 85	A/651/1012	Contribute to the discharge of individuals to carers	2	2	11	
	AN 86	Y/651/1011	Inform an individual of discharge arrangements	2	2	17	
	AN 87	T/651/1010	Contribute to the care of a deceased person	2	3	24	
	AN 89	L/651/1009	Support carers to meet the care needs of individuals	3	5	40	
	AN 90	K/651/1008	Perform first line calibration on clinical equipment to ensure it is fit for use	3	3	25	
	AN 91	J/651/1007	Reprocess endoscopy equipment	3	4	30	



AN 92	H/651/1006	Conduct routine maintenance on clinical equipment	3	4	30	
AN 93	F/651/1005	Make recommendations for the use of physical resources in a health setting	3	4	15	
AN 95	D/651/1004	Manage the use of physical resources in a health setting	3	3	20	
AN 98	A/651/1003	Contribute to the effectiveness of teams	2	2	5	
AN 99	Y/651/1002	Managing digital radiographic images	3	4	23	
AN 100	T/651/1001	Assist in assuring the effective functioning of the radiographic image quality assurance programme	3	4	25	

The units above may be available as stand-alone unit programmes. Please visit the NCFE website for further information.



Maternity Support optional units

For learners studying Maternity Support, NCFE recommends the following optional units (from the Maternity Support and the Adult Nursing Support pathways) to demonstrate full alignment to the KSBs of the Senior Healthcare Support worker occupational standard. Learners may wish to select other units within this pathway which may be applicable to the learners' roles and responsibilities. Please see the mapping document (on the qualification's page on the NCFE website) for further details of how each unit aligns to the knowledge and skills for the Maternity Support optional pathway.

- MAT 1 Provide advice and information to enable parents to promote the health and wellbeing of their newborn babies
- MAT 2 Care for a newborn baby
- MAT 3 Support parents or carers to interact with and care for their newborn baby
- MAT 5 Develop and agree individualised care plans for babies and families
- MAT 6 Support individuals with feeding babies
- MAT 7 Support families who are bereaved
- MAT 8 Obtain and test specimens from newborn babies
- AN 11 Undertake urethral catheterisation processes
- AN 16 Undertake tissue viability risk assessments
- AN 17 Obtain and test specimens from individuals
- AN 21 Remove wound closure materials
- AN 28A Undertake agreed pressure area care
- AN 55 Support individuals during emergency situations
- AN 68 Support individuals to meet personal care needs

The following unit (which also aligns to the KSBs for Maternity Support) is mandatory and all learners will cover this content regardless of their chosen pathway:

• DHCS 12 Understand mental ill health

The following units in other pathways will also support knowledge and skills for the Maternity Support pathway:

AN 12 Care for individuals with urethral catheters



- AN 57 Support individuals to access and use information about services and facilities
- AN 81 Prepare individuals for healthcare activities
- AN 86 Inform an individual of discharge arrangements
- AN 90 Perform first line calibration on clinical equipment to ensure it is fit for use
- AN 95 Manage the use of physical resources in a health setting

The table below lists all the units available in the Maternity Support optional unit specification.

	Unit number	Regulated unit number	Unit title	Level	Credit	GLH	Notes
	MAT 1	R/651/0831	Provide advice and information to enable parents to promote the health and wellbeing of their newborn babies	3	3	22	
	MAT 2	T/651/0832	Care for a newborn baby	3	4	32	
	MAT 3	A/651/0834	Support parents or carers to interact with and care for their newborn baby	3	4	30	
7	MAT 4	D/651/0835	Anatomy and physiology for maternity support workers	3	2	20	
	MAT 5	F/651/0836	Develop and agree individualised care plans for babies and families	4	5	38	
	MAT 6	H/651/0837	Support individuals with feeding babies	3	4	26	
	MAT 7	J/651/0838	Support families who are bereaved	3	4	30	
	MAT 8	K/651/0839	Obtain and test specimens from newborn babies	2	3	20	



Theatre Support optional units

For learners studying Theatre Support, NCFE recommends the following optional units to demonstrate full alignment to the KSBs of the Senior Healthcare Support worker occupational standard. Learners may wish to select other units within this pathway which may be applicable to the learners' roles and responsibilities. Please see the mapping document (on the qualification's page on the NCFE website) for further details of how each unit aligns to the knowledge and skills for the Theatre Support optional pathway.

- THEA 1 Perform the non-scrubbed circulating role for perioperative procedures
- THEA 2 Receive and handle clinical specimens within the sterile field
- THEA 3 Prepare anaesthetic environment and provide support for pre- and post-operative anaesthesia and recovery
- THEA 4 Contribute to the safe use of medical devices in the perioperative environment
- THEA 5 Provide support to the surgical team when preparing individuals for operative and invasive procedures
- THEA 6 Assist in receiving, handling and dispatching clinical specimens
- THEA 7 Transport, transfer and position individuals and equipment within the perioperative environment
- THEA 8 Measure and record individuals' body fluid balance in a perioperative environment
- THEA 9 Assist in the delivery of perioperative care and support to individuals
- THEA 10 Prepare and dress for scrubbed clinical roles
- THEA 11 Prepare and provide surgical instrumentation and supplementary items for the surgical team
- THEA 12 Prepare and apply dressings and drains to individuals in the perioperative environment

The table below lists all the units available in the Theatre Support optional unit specification.

Unit number	Regulated unit number	Unit title	Level	Credit	GLH	Notes
THEA 1	R/651/0840	Perform the non-scrubbed circulating role for perioperative procedures	3	4	28	
THEA 2	T/651/0841	Receive and handle clinical specimens within the sterile field	3	4	30	



Q	1
о	

THEA 3	Y/651/0842	Prepare anaesthetic environment and provide support for pre- and post-operative anaesthesia and recovery	3	5	41	
THEA 4	A/651/0843	Contribute to the safe use of medical devices in the perioperative environment	2	4	29	
THEA 5	D/651/0844	Provide support to the surgical team when preparing individuals for operative and invasive procedures	3	4	32	
THEA 6	F/651/0845	Assist in receiving, handling and dispatching clinical specimens	2	2	17	
THEA 7	H/651/0846	Transport, transfer and position individuals and equipment within the perioperative environment	3	5	32	
THEA 8	J/651/0847	Measure and record individuals' body fluid balance in a perioperative environment	3	4	23	
THEA 9	K/651/0848	Assist in the delivery of perioperative care and support to individuals	3	4	24	
THEA 10	L/651/0849	Prepare and dress for scrubbed clinical roles	2	4	28	
THEA 11	T/651/0850	Prepare and provide surgical instrumentation and supplementary items for the surgical team	3	6	43	
THEA 12	Y/651/0851	Prepare and apply dressings and drains to individuals in the perioperative environment	2	2	18	



Mental Health Support optional units

For learners studying Mental Health Support, NCFE recommends the following optional units to demonstrate full alignment to the KSBs of the Senior Healthcare Support worker occupational standard. Learners may wish to select other units within this pathway which may be applicable to the learners' roles and responsibilities. Please see the mapping document (on the qualification's page on the NCFE website) for further details of how each unit aligns to the knowledge and skills for the Mental Health Support optional pathway.

- MH 2 Support individuals to manage their own recovery from mental health conditions
- MH 3 Understanding suicide interventions
- MH 4 Support positive risk-taking for individuals
- MH 5 Support individuals with mental health conditions to change patterns of behaviour using coping strategies
- MH 6 Understand mental health interventions
- MH 7 Effective communication and building relationships in mental health work
- MH 8 Enable mental health service users and carers to manage change
- MH 9 Enable individuals with behaviours that challenge to develop strategies to manage their behaviour
- MH 11 Understand care and support planning and risk management in mental health
- MH 12 Recognise indications of substance misuse and refer individuals to specialists
- MH 13 Understand the importance of personal wellbeing when working in mental health services

The following units (which also align to the KSBs for Mental Health Support) are mandatory and all learners will cover this content regardless of their chosen pathway:

- DHCS 12 Understand mental ill health
- DHCS 6 Promote health, safety and wellbeing in care settings

The following units in other pathways will also support knowledge and skills for the Mental Health Support pathway:

- CYP 10 Understand mental health and behaviour management of children and young people
- AN 81 Prepare individuals for healthcare activities

The table below lists all the units available in the Mental Health Support optional unit specification.



	Unit number	Regulated unit number	Unit title	Level	Credit	GLH	Notes
☆	MH 1	T/651/0789	Understand the legal, policy and service framework in mental health	3	5	18	
_	MH 2	D/651/0790	Support individuals to manage their own recovery from mental health conditions	3	3	15	
Z	MH 3	F/651/0791	Understanding suicide interventions	4	6	47	
	MH 4	J/651/0793	Support positive risk-taking for individuals	3	4	32	
	MH 5	K/651/0794	Support individuals with mental health conditions to change patterns of behaviour using coping strategies	4	4	16	
2	MH 6	M/651/0796	Understand mental health interventions	3	4	14	
	MH 7	R/651/0797	Effective communication and building relationships in mental health work	3	6	27	
	MH 8	Y/651/0799	Enable mental health service users and carers to manage change	3	3	15	
	MH 9	J/651/0800	Enable individuals with behaviours that challenge to develop strategies to manage their behaviour	3	8	41	
	MH 10	L/651/0802	Support children and young people with mental health conditions	3	5	42	
Ś	MH 11	R/651/0804	Understand care and support planning and risk management in mental health	3	4	14	



	MH 12	A/651/0807	Recognise indications of substance misuse and refer individuals to specialists	3	4	24	
☆	MH 13	R/651/0813	Understand the importance of personal wellbeing when working in mental health services	3	4	29	



Children and Young People Support optional units

For learners studying Children and Young People Support, NCFE recommends the following optional units (from the Children and Young People Support, Adult Nursing Support and Allied Health Profession Therapy Support pathways) to demonstrate full alignment to the KSBs of the Senior Healthcare Support worker occupational standard. Learners may wish to select other units within this pathway which may be applicable to the learners' roles and responsibilities. Please see the mapping document (on the qualification's page on the NCFE website) for further details of how each unit aligns to the knowledge and skills for the Children and Young People Support optional pathway.

- CYP 1 Support parents/carers and those in a parental role to care for babies during their first year
- CYP 3 Work with babies and young children to support their development and learning
- CYP 4 Understand child and young person development
- CYP 5 Develop positive relationships with children and young people
- CYP 6 Support children and young people experiencing transitions
- CYP 7 Enable children and young people to understand their health and wellbeing
- CYP 8 Understand how to safeguard the wellbeing of children and young people
- CYP 9 Communicate with children and young people in care settings
- CYP 11 Support children and young people with additional needs
- CYP 12 Undertake treatments and dressings of lesions and wounds for children and young people
- CYP 13 Obtain and test specimens from children and young people
- CYP 14 Discharge arrangements for children and young people
- CYP 15 Support end-of-life care for children and young people
- AN 16 Undertake tissue viability risk assessments
- AN 38 Support independence in the tasks of daily living
- AHP 5 Implement hydrotherapy programmes for individuals and groups

The following unit (which also aligns to the KSBs for Children and Young People Support) is mandatory and all learners will cover this content regardless of their chosen pathway:

DHCS 12 Understand mental ill health

The following units in other pathways will also support knowledge and skills for the Children and Young People Support pathway:

AHP 13 Assist in implementing treatment programmes for individuals with severely reduced movement/mobility •

The table below lists all the units available in the Children and Young People Support optional unit specification.

	Unit number	Regulated unit number	Unit title	Level	Credit	GLH	Notes
	CYP 1	Y/651/0680	Support parents/carers and those in a parental role to care for babies during their first year	3	5	39	
	CYP 2	R/651/0689	Care for the physical and nutritional needs of babies and young children	3	5	35	
	CYP 3	J/651/0694	Work with babies and young children to support their development and learning	3	5	35	
☆	CYP 4	L/651/0696	Understand child and young person development	3	4	28	
	CYP 5	M/651/0697	Develop positive relationships with children and young people	3	3	23	
$\mathbf{\hat{x}}$	CYP 6	T/651/0699	Support children and young people experiencing transitions	3	3	17	
	CYP 7	H/651/0700	Enable children and young people to understand their health and wellbeing	4	5	38	
$\mathbf{\hat{x}}$	CYP 8	Y/651/0815	Understand how to safeguard the wellbeing of children and young people	3	7	45	
	CYP 9	D/651/0817	Communicate with children and young people in care settings	3	4	29	
$\hat{\mathbf{x}}$	CYP 10	H/651/0819	Understand mental health and behaviour management of children and young people	3	3	25	



CYP 11	M/651/0821	Support children and young people with additional needs	4	6	43	
CYP 12	R/651/0822	Undertake treatments and dressings of lesions and wounds for children and young people	3	4	23	
CYP 13	A/651/0825	Obtain and test specimens from children and young people	2	3	20	
CYP 14	F/651/0827	Discharge arrangements for children and young people	2	2	17	
CYP 15	H/651/0828	Support end-of-life care for children and young people	3	6	50	



Allied Health Profession Therapy Support optional units

For learners studying Allied Health Profession Therapy Support, NCFE recommends the following optional units to demonstrate full alignment to the KSBs of the Senior Healthcare Support worker occupational standard. Learners may wish to select other units within this pathway which may be applicable to the learners' roles and responsibilities. Please see the mapping document (on the qualification's page on the NCFE website) for further details of how each unit aligns to the knowledge and skills for the Allied Health Profession Therapy Support optional pathway.

- AHP 2 Principles of health promotion
- AHP 3 Deliver training through demonstration and instruction
- AHP 6 Deliver exercise sessions to improve individuals' health and wellbeing
- AHP 8 Support individuals in undertaking their chosen activities
- AHP 9 Support individuals with cognition or learning difficulties
- AHP 11 Support individuals with speech and language disorders to develop their communication skills
- AHP 13 Assist in implementing treatment programmes for individuals with severely reduced movement/mobility
- AHP 15 Assist in the implementation of programmes to increase mobility, movement and functional independence
- AHP 16 Provide support to individuals to continue recommended therapies
- HSC AS 19 Support individuals to retain, regain and develop skills for everyday life
- AHP 20 Provide support for mobility
- AHP 21A Provide agreed support for foot care
- AHP 24 Adapt and fit healthcare equipment, medical devices, assistive technology or products to meet individuals' needs
- AHP 25 Give presentations to groups
- AHP 31 Facilitate learning and development activities to meet individual needs and preferences

The following units (which also align to the KSBs for Allied Health Profession Therapy Support) are mandatory and all learners will cover this content regardless of their chosen pathway:

- DHCS 4 Person-centred practice, choice and independence
- DHCS 6 Promote health, safety and wellbeing in care settings
- DHCS 13 Communicate with individuals about promoting their health and wellbeing



The following units in other pathways will also support knowledge and skills for the Allied Health Profession Therapy Support pathway:

- AN 86 Inform an individual of discharge arrangements
- AN 33 Support individuals to access and use services and facilities

The table below lists all the units available in the Allied Health Profession Therapy Support optional unit specification.

Unit number	Regulated unit number	Unit title	Level	Credit	GLH	Notes
AHP 1	F/651/0692	Provide information and advice to individuals on eating to maintain optimum nutritional status	3	5	38	
AHP 2	H/651/0693	Principles of health promotion	2	2	13	
AHP 3	K/651/0695	Deliver training through demonstration and instruction	3	3	21	
AHP 4	R/651/0698	Monitor individuals' progress in relation to managing their body weight and nutrition	3	3	26	
AHP 5	J/651/0701	Implement hydrotherapy programmes for individuals and groups	3	5	35	
AHP 6	K/651/0702	Deliver exercise sessions to improve individuals' health and wellbeing	3	5	32	
AHP 7	L/651/0703	Assist in testing individuals' abilities prior to planning physical activities	3	5	38	
AHP 8	M/651/0704	Support individuals in undertaking their chosen activities	3	4	24	
AHP 9	R/651/0705	Support individuals with cognition or learning difficulties	3	5	34	
AHP 10	T/651/0706	Provide support for individuals with communication and interaction difficulties	3	4	39	



AHP 11	Y/651/0707	Support individuals with speech and language disorders to develop their communication skills	3	5	32	
AHP 12	D/651/0709	Collaborate in the assessment of environmental and social support in the community	3	4	23	
HSC AS 19	K/651/0711	Support individuals to retain, regain and develop skills for everyday life	3	4	28	
AHP 16	M/651/0713	Provide support to individuals to continue recommended therapies	3	3	20	
AHP 13	T/651/0715	Assist in implementing treatment programmes for individuals with severely reduced movement/mobility	3	4	29	
AHP 15	A/651/0717	Assist in the implementation of programmes to increase mobility, movement and functional independence	3	4	28	
AHP 20	F/651/0719	Provide support for mobility	2	2	14	
AHP 21A	L/651/0721	Provide agreed support for foot care	2	3	23	
AHP 22	R/651/0723	Examine the feet of individuals with diabetes	3	4	26	
AHP 23	Y/651/0725	Provide advice on foot care for individuals with diabetes	4	4	31	
AHP 24	F/651/0728	Adapt and fit healthcare equipment, medical devices, assistive technology or products to meet individuals' needs	3	6	37	
AHP 25	L/651/0730	Give presentations to groups	3	3	26	
AHP 26	R/651/0732	Assist others to plan presentations	2	2	16	
AHP 31	A/651/0735	Facilitate learning and development activities to meet individual needs and preferences	3	5	35	

The units above may be available as stand-alone unit programmes. Please visit our website for further information.

Change history record

Version	Publication date	Description of change
V1.0	August 2025	First publication